# GENETIC VARIATION FOR SALT AND ZINC DEFFICIENCY TOLERANCE IN AEGILOPS TAUSCHII

By EMEL YEŞİL

Submitted to the Graduate School of Engineering and Natural Sciences in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

# SABANCI UNIVERSITY February 2008

## GENETIC VARIATION FOR SALT AND ZINC DEFFICIENCY TOLERANCE IN AEGILOPS TAUSCHII

#### APPROVED BY:

Prof. Dr. İsmail Çakmak (Thesis advisor)

Muleuler

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Hikmet Budak(Thesis co-advisor)

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Müge Türet Sayar

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Levent Öztürk

Prof. Dr. Selim Çetiner

# Solut

## DATE OF APPROVAL:

07.02.2008

© Emel Yeşil 2008 All Rights Reserved

# GENETIC VARIATION FOR SALT AND ZINC DEFFICIENCY TOLERANCE IN AEGILOPS TAUSCHII

Emel Yeşil

Biological Sciences and Bioengineering, Master Thesis, 2008 Thesis Advisor: Prof. İsmail Çakmak

Key words: NaCl toxicity, salt tolerance, Zn deficiency, Zn efficiency, *Aegilops tauschii*, Na concentration, K/Na ratio

#### Abstract

Salinity is a major agricultural problem limiting crop yield, particularly in arid and semiarid regions where cereal production is common. Water and mineral nutrient uptakes in plants are affected by salt stress, and consequently, plant growth rate is reduced. In arid and semi-arid regions, zinc (Zn) deficiency is also a common constraint to crop production. Among number of solutions to these problems, selection of new genotypes with high tolerance to salt toxicity and Zn deficiency is the most sustainable and widely accepted approach. It is well known that the cultivated (modern) wheat has less genetic variation for a given trait than the wild or primitive wheats. *Aegilops tauschii* is a wild relative of wheat and the D-genome donor of wheat. In the present MSc study, salt tolerance and Zn efficiency (tolerance to Zn deficiency) of different *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes and modern wheat cultivars were investigated to identify and characterize the salt tolerant and Zn-efficient genotypes. Experiments were conducted under greenhouse conditions by growing 116 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes and 28 cultivated (modern) wheat cultivars at different levels of salt and Zn treatments. Genotypes were tested for severity of leaf symptoms, shoot dry weight, shoot Na, K, Ca and Zn concentrations, and ratios of K/Na and Ca/Na in shoot to determine physiological parameters associated with salt tolerance of genotypes. There was a large genetic variation in tolerance to NaCl toxicity among *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes based on the severity of leaf symptoms (leaf chlorosis and necrosis) and decreases in shoot dry matter production. This genetic variation has been evaluated and discussed in relation to the shoot concentrations of Na, K, and Ca and K/Na and Ca/Na ratios of the genotypes. The results indicated that K/Na and Ca/Na ratios are very important parameters involved in differential expression of high salt tolerance among *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes.

The *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes tested for salt tolerance was also examined for their Zn deficiency tolerance. The results obtained showed existence of a marked genetic variation in tolerance to Zn deficiency among the *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes. The selected genotypes for differential tolerance to Zn deficiency have been characterized for shoot concentrations of Zn, Na, K, Ca and P and also for dry matter production and seed concentrations of Zn. Adequate Zn supply was affective in reducing Na concentrations and increasing K/Na ratio of plants. The results of this thesis revealed new *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes with very high tolerance to both Zn deficiency and NaCl toxicity. These genotypes have been recommended for exploitation in future breeding programmes.

# AEGILOPS TAUSCHII'DE TUZ STRESİ VE ÇİNKO EKSİKLİĞİNE DAYANIKLILIK İÇİN GENETİK VARYASYON

Emel Yeşil

Biyoloji Bilimleri ve Biyomühendislik, Yüksek Lisans Tezi, 2008 Tez Danışmanı: Prof. İsmail Çakmak

Anahtar kelimeler: NaCl toksitesi, tuz toleransı, Zn eksikliği, Zn etkinliği, Aegilops tauschii, Na konsantrasyonu, K/Na oranı

## Özet

Tahıl üretiminin yaygın olduğu kurak ve yarı kurak bölgelerde görülen tuzluluk, bitkisel verimi sınırlandıran önemli bir problemdir. Bitkinin su ve besin alımı tuz stresinden etkilenir ve bunların sonucu olarak bitkinin büyüme hızı azalır. Çinko eksikliği de kurak ve yarı kurak bölgelerde bitki üretimini yaygın olarak kısıtlamaktadır. Bu sorunları çözmek için birçok çözüm arasından, tuz toksitesi ve Zn noksanlığına dayanıklı yeni genotipleri seçmek en uzun soluklu ve yaygın olarak kabul edilen yaklaşımdır. Bilindiği gibi modern buğdaylar yabani veya ilkel buğdaylara göre belirli bir karakter göstermek için daha az genetik varyasyona sahiptir. *Aegilops tauschii* buğdayın yabani bir akrabası olup buğdaydaki D genomunun vericisidir. Bu yüksek lisans çalışmasında, tuza ve Zn eksikliğine karşı dayanıklı genotiplerin belirlenmesi için modern buğday çeşitleri ve farklı *Aegilops tauschii* genotiplerinin tuza dayanıklılığı ve çinko etkinliği incelendi. Farlı tuz ve Zn uygulamalarında yetiştirilen 116 *Aegilops tauschii* genotiple ve 28

modern buğday çeşidi kullanılarak sera koşulları altında denemeler yürütüldü. Genotiplerin tuza toleransı ile ilişkilendirilen fizyolojik özellikleri saptamak için yaprak simptom şiddetleri (yaprak sarılığı ve nekroz), yeşil aksam kuru madde ağırlığı, yeşil aksam Na, K, Ca ve Zn konsantrasyonları ile yeşil aksamdaki K/Na ve Ca/Na oranları incelendi. Yaprak simptom şiddetleri (yaprak sarılığı ve nekroz) ve yeşil aksam kuru madde ağırlığına bağlı olarak, NaCl toksitesine dayanıklılıkta *Aegilops tauschii* genotipleri arasında büyük genetik farklılıklar bulundu. Bu genetik varyasyon, genotiplerin yeşil aksam Na, K ve Ca konsantrasyonları ve yeşil aksamdaki K/Na ve Ca/Na oranlarıyla ilişkilendirilerek değerlendirilip tartışılmıştır. Seçilen *Aegilops tauschii* genotipleri arasındaki yüksek tuz dayanıklılığında farklılığın çok önemli parametreler olan K/Na ve Ca/Na oranlarıyla ilişkili olduğu gösterilmiştir.

Tuzluluk stresi için test edilmiş *Aegilops tauschii* genotipleri, Zn noksanlığına dayanıklılıklarına göre de incelendi. Elde edilen sonuçlar *Aegilops tauschii* genotipleri arasında belirgin genetik varyasyon olduğunu göstermektedir. Çinko eksikliğine dayanıklılıkta farklılığı göstermek için seçilen genotipler yeşil aksam Zn, Na, K, Ca ve P konsantrasyonları ve yeşil aksam kuru madde miktarı ile tohum Zn konsantrasyonları karakterize edildi. Yeterli Zn miktarının, Na konsantrasyonlarının azalmasında ve bitkilerin K/Na oralarının artmasında etkili olduğu gösterildi. Tez sonuçları Zn noksanlığına ve NaCl toksitesine karşı çok dayanıklı olan yeni *Aegilops tauschii* genotipleri bulunduğunu göstermektedir. Bu genotiplerin ileriki breeding programlarında değerlendirilmesi tavsiye edilmektedir.

"To my family and my spiritual-father"

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This thesis represents a tremendous amount of work, and required a tremendous amount of support from a lot of people. I take this opportunity with much pleasure to thank all of them.

The first and deepest thanks to my supervisor and mentor, Prof. İsmail Çakmak for his patience and understanding in guiding me. The remarkable person instructed me a lot of things, especially about how to be a good scientist. I feel myself very lucky to know him and to have a chance studying with him.

I owe Assoc. Prof. Dr. Levent Öztürk a great deal for his guidance. His support was really necessary. I am also grateful to Prof. Selim Çetiner and Assoc. Prof. Dr. Hikmet Budak who have very important place in my scientific life. I am also thankful to Assoc. Prof. Dr. Müge Türet Sayar for serving on my committee, spending time in proofreading and constructive comments. I would also like to thank Dr. Ahu Altınkut Uncuoğlu for everything.

My special thanks to my friends, Sibel Akdağ, Duygu Dağlıkoca, Meltem Elitaş, Esen Aksoy, Erhan Demirok, Erol Özgür, Naomi Stacey, Sam Stacey and my colleagues Özge Özdemir, Ayda Onat, Özge Cebeci, Ebru Kaymak, Simin Ataç, Filiz Dede, Filiz Kısaayak, Burcu Kaplan, Gizem Karslı, Sinem Yılmaz, Elif Damla Arısan and Ümit Barış Kutman for giving motivation and moral. I want to express my heartfelt gratefulness to Özgür Bozat for making everything beautiful, cheerful and hopeful.

I would like to express my greatest gratitude to my mother, my father, my sister and my niece for their greatest encouragements, supports and invaluable assistance to carry out my research work. My deepest appreciation goes to my spiritual-father, Refik Dursun. I dedicate this thesis to them.

This thesis was supported by the Scientific and Technological Research Council of Turkey (TÜBİTAK) under grant no. TBAG-104T464, "Identification and Physiological, Molecular Characterisation of New Gene Resources of *Aegilops tauschii* Involved in Salt Tolerance". Finally, I would also like to acknowledge TÜBİTAK for financial support.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	Introduction	1
2	Overview	6
	2.1 Soil Salinization	6
	2.2 Salinity and Plant Growth	9
	2.2.1 Genetic Diversity for Salt Tolerance in Plants	9
	2.2.2 Salt in Plant Systems	
	2.2.2.1 Sodium in Plant Systems	10
	2.2.2.2 Chloride in Plant Systems	12
	2.3 Effects of Salinity on Plant Growth	13
	2.3.1 Water Deficit	13
	2.3.2 Ion Toxicity	14
	2.3.3 Nutrient Imbalance	14
	2.4 Mechanisms of Adaptation to Saline Solutes	15
	2.4.1 Whole Plant Adaptation to Salinity Stress	15
	2.4.2 Cellular Adaptation to Salinity Stress	16
	2.5 Importance of D genome in Salt Tolerance	17
	2.6 Zinc and Plant Growth	
	2.7 The Interactive Effects of Zinc and Salt on Growth of Wheat	20
3	Material and Methods	21
	3.1 Materials	21
	3.1.1 Plant Material and Growth Conditions	21
	3.1.1.1 Greenhouse Conditions	21
	3.1.1.1.1 Plant Material	21
	3.1.1.1.2 Growth Conditions	21

	3.1.1.2	Growth Chamber Experiments	22
	3.1.	1.2.1 Plant Material	22
	3.1.	1.2.2 Growth Conditions	23
	3.2 Method	ls	23
	3.2.1 E	Dry Matter Production, Salinity Tolerance Index and Zn Efficiency	23
	3.2.2	Concentration and Content	24
4	Results		24
	4.1 Screen	ng for Salt Tolerance in Durum and Bread Wheat Genotypes	25
	4.1.1 C	Freenhouse Experiments	25
	4.1.1.1	Leaf Symptoms and Dry Matter Production in Modern Wheat Cultivars	25
	4.1.1.2	Shoot Concentrations of Na, K and Ca in Modern Wheat Cultivars	27
	4.1.2 C	browth Chamber Experiments	33
	4.2 Screen	ng for Salt Tolerance in Aegilops tauschii Genotypes	38
	4.2.1 C	Greenhouse Experiments	38
	4.2.1.1	Leaf Symptoms and Dry Matter Production	39
	4.2.1.2	Concentrations of Na, K, and Ca	41
	4.2.2	browth Chamber Experiments	48
	4.3 Screen	ing for Zinc Deficiency in Salt Stress Tolerant Aegilops Tauschii Genotypes	52
	4.3.1 L	eaf Symptoms and Dry Matter Production in Selected Genotypes under Va	ried
	Zn Supply	7	54
	4.3.2 S	eed Size, Seed-Zn Concentration and Zn Content	56
	4.3.3 Z	In Concentration and Content in Shoot	56
	4.4 Effect	of Salinity Stress on Growth of Wheat under Zn Deficiency	58
5	Conclusio	n	64
6	Reference	S	67

## **TABLE OF ABBREVIATIONS**

Ca: Calcium

CIMMYT: International maize and wheat improvement center

Cl: Chlorine

DW: Dry weight

EC: Electrical conductivity

ESP: Exchangeable sodium percentage

FAO: Food and agriculture organization

HNO<sub>3</sub>: Nitric acid

- H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>: Hydrogen peroxide
- ICP-OES: Inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy

K: Potassium

µg: Microgram

mg: Milligram

Na: Sodium

NADPH: Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide

ROS: Reactive oxygen species

SOD: Superoxide dismutase

Zn: Zinc

#### LIST OF FIGURES

- Figure 4.1.5 Influence of exposure time on concentration of Na, K and Ca in nutrient solutions of 8 days-old salt tolerant (Alpu, Gediz) and salt sensitive (ES-14, Kızıltan) wheat genotypes.Plants were grown for seven days at in nutrient solution and treated with 25 mM NaCl for

- **Figure 4.2.8** The relationships between the shoot K and Na concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (a), 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (b) and in the first experiment (c). The relationships between the shoot Ca and Na concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (d), 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (e) and in the first experiment (f). The relationships between the shoot K and Ca concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (g), 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (h) and in the first experiment (i). \* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at *P* < 0.05 and *P* < 0.001 levels, respectively. R<sup>2</sup> = linear regression coefficient squared.
- Figure 4.2.9 Influence of exposure time on concentration of Na in nutrient solutions of 15daysold salt tolerant (Aegilops 95, 99, 103, 108 and 115) and salt sensitive (Aegilops 20, 32, 36

- Figure 4.3.5 Relationships between Zn efficiency, Zn concentration (a) and Zn content (b) in shoot of 5 Zn-efficient and 5 Zn-inefficient *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes. \* and \*\* are

#### LIST OF TABLES

- **Table 4.2.1** Effect of NaCl supply on leaf symptoms, shoot dry matter and NaCl tolerance index of 18 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown for 25 days under greenhouse conditions. NaCl<sub>0</sub>, NaCl<sub>2500</sub> and NaCl<sub>5000</sub> mean 0, 2500 and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, respectively. NaCl<sub>2500</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>2500</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>0</sub>) X 100]; NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>5000</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>5000</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>5000</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>5000</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index. 40
- **Table 4.2.3** Shoot K concentration of 25-day old 18 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl treatment under greenhouse conditions. NaCl<sub>0</sub>, NaCl<sub>2500</sub> and NaCl<sub>5000</sub> mean 0, 2500 and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, respectively.

- **Table 4.3.1** The effect of Zn supply ( $+Zn = 2 \text{ mg kg}^{-1}$  soil) on leaf symptoms of Zn deficiency,<br/>shoot dry weight, and Zn efficiency ratio of the 23 most NaCl tolerant and the 19 most NaCl<br/>sensitive genotypes selected among 116 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (1500 mg<br/>NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl supply under greenhouse conditions. Selection of the 42<br/>genotypes was based on NaCl tolerance index. Data represent means of 3 independent<br/>replications.53
- **Table 4.3.2** The effect of Zn supply ( $+Zn = 2 \text{ mg kg}^{-1}$  soil) on leaf symptoms of Zn deficiency,<br/>shoot dry weight, and Zn efficiency ratio of the 23 most NaCl tolerant and the 19 most NaCl<br/>sensitive genotypes selected among 116 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (1500 mg<br/>NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl supply under greenhouse conditions. Selection of the 42<br/>genotypes was based on NaCl tolerance index.
- Table 4.3.3 Shoot Zn concentration and content of 25-day old 10 Aegilops tauschii genotypes

   grown with (2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without (0 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) Zn supplied under

   greenhouse conditions.

   .57

### **1** INTRODUCTION

Salinization of soils is a natural phenomenon and occurs in nearly all climatic regions, from deserts to the tropical regions and even in Antarctica; and at different altitudes such as below sea level and 5000 meter high mountains. Globally, salt-affected land covers over 800 million hectares, which is over 6% of the world's total land area (FAO, 2000). Salt affected soils include saline (3.1%) and sodic (3.4%) areas (FAO, 2000). Recently saline lands have occurred through human-induced processes such as land clearing, and irrigation. Secondary salinity affects 19.5% of the current 230 million ha of irrigated land and 2.1% of the 1.5 billion ha under dryland agriculture (FAO, 2000). Irrigated land has high productivity; although only 15% of cultivated land is irrigated, one-third of the world's food is produced in irrigated land (Munns, 2005). Irrigation in semi-arid and arid regions, especially those with ineffective drainage, causes the accumulation of soluble salts in the soil water to an extent that affects plant growth (FAO, 2000). The area of arable land has increased dramatically during last two century; however a worldwide average per capita arable land was 0.38 ha in 1970 and has decreased 0.23 ha in 2000 because of a huge increase in human population (FAO, 2000). Human population was about 2.5 billion in 1950 and it is expected to be over 9 billion people a century later (World Resources Institute, 2004). The requirements of fresh water, which is already limited, have increased due to a huge rise in world population. Limited fresh water is essential for humankind, and crop plants. Global warming raise enhances yet further concern about water shortages. However, irrigation with limitless diluted sea water can solve this problem by the breeding of new crop cultivars with improved salt tolerance.

There is a negative correlation between soil productivity and salinity which inhibits plant growth. The whole plant metabolism is affected by salinity. Reduction in growth under salinity is usually related to inhibition of water uptake, ion deficiency or toxicity which may affect physiological and biochemical processes of plants (Munns and Termeat 1986, Greenway and Munns 1980). Salt-affected plants display a decline in quality, inhibition in growth and reduction in crop yield.

As indicated above, all cultivated soils have certain amount of soluble salts. A saline soil contains soluble salts which are high enough to inhibit plant development. Soluble salts are divided into various types such as chlorides, sulphates and carbonates. Sodium chloride is the most soluble salt. Salt-affected soils are classified into three groups, which are saline, sodic and saline sodic soils, and characterized by electrical conductivity (EC) and exchangeable sodium percentage (ESP). Saline soils have more than 4 dS m<sup>-1</sup> and less than 15% ESP (USDA, 1954).

In Turkey, 28.5 million ha is used for agricultural production and of which only 4.5 million is currently irrigated. The one-third of the irrigated area in Turkey is salt-affected (FAO, 2000). Salinization problems are associated with excessive fertilization, improper irrigation and insufficient drainage systems. Human induced soil salinity is spreading day by day and in each minute, minimal three hectares of arable land in the world is lost due to soil salinity (FAO, 2000). It is forecasted that the arable land demand in Turkey will increase from current about 2.4 persons/ha to 5 persons/ha in the near future (FAO, 2000). Therefore, water resources and saline arable lands must be managed successfully in a sustainable way.

Salinity can restrict plant development by three main ways (Marschner, 1995). These are water stress, ion toxicity (especially Cl or Na) and nutrient ion imbalance associated with a decline in K, Ca, NO or P uptake, or damage to internal transportation of these ions, whereas Cl and Na uptake increases. Crucial changes in water and ion equilibrium cause restriction of plant development and oxidative degradation of chlorophyll (including leaf chlorosis) and plasma membrane (causing lipid peroxidation), and even death of plants depending on the level of salt stress or salinity tolerance of plant.

To prevent from salt effects on plants, soil reclamation is applied to minimize soil degradation by salinization and improve current saline soils. However, it depends on the soil permeability and good quality irrigation water that is insufficient in the widespread saline soils in arid and semi-arid regions. Salinization problem is also solved by adequate drainage, but it is not sustainable (e.g., time consuming and not economically practical). Therefore, selection and breeding new plant genotypes with high salt tolerance is widely accepted approach for solution of salinity problem. These tolerant crops can be irrigated by more cost-effective brackish water that

contributes a decrease in the fresh water requirement. With rapidly consuming water resources, increasing the salt tolerance of crops has become a more important global issue.

Plants generally respond to salinity by exclusion or inclusion of ions (Greenway and Munns, 1980). Salt exclusion can be described as a mechanism that contributes to ability of plants to prevent uptake of toxic ions. In this case, plant tolerance to salinity is associated with Na exclusion (Munns, 2002). However, salt tolerance is not always related with ability to exclude toxic ions. Salt tolerant plants can also contain large quantities of salt in the shoot. In such salt-tolerant plants, toxic ions are generally accumulated in vacuoles (e.g., ion compartmentation) to maintain low concentrations of toxic ions in the cytoplasm and thus homeostatic balance at cellular level. This mechanism is described as salt inclusion of salt tolerant plants. In addition to salt exclusion and inclusion, salt tolerance can be affected from concentrations of ions and ionic relations in the substrate, duration of salt exposure, plant species, cultivar and root stock, stage of plant development, plant organ and environmental conditions (Marschner, 1995). Plants are affected from salinity in varying degrees according to stage of plant development, environmental factors, and plant species.

Salt stress influences whole plant by affecting number of metabolic pathways. Due to this complexity, a great number of parameters are used to select salt tolerant genotypes. The concentrations of Na, Cl, K and Ca in various tissues and organelles, K/Na balance for cytoplasmic homeostasis, high Ca/Na ratio and nutrient uptake, secretion and/or compartmentation into the vacuole of Na; and biosynthesis and accumulation of compatible solutes are the factors or traits commonly used to determine the level of salt sensitivity of plants. Salinity also causes phenotypic changes in plants. The rate of leaf expansion decreases as a first response to salt stress, and then chlorosis and necrosis, especially on older leaves, are observed due to salinity. The changes occurred in salt stress are used as parameters to detect salt tolerance of plants. The diagnostic parameter of salt tolerance of crops is their yield in saline versus nonsaline conditions. Plants give different response to salinity in different growth stages; some plants are more sensitive to salinity during germination and some during seed formation. Plants exposed to salinity need controlling at different periods to obtain the alterations in salt response mechanisms in time. Salt tolerance has to be controlled in different growth stages at whole plant level, at cellular level (Munns et al., 2002; Tester and Davenport, 2003).

Selectivity between K and Na and as a consequence of this, high K/Na ratio for maintaining osmotic pressure is important in plant capacity to grow at high external Na. Osmotic adjustment is required for water uptake and prevention of ion toxicities, therefore K/Na discrimination contributes to osmotic adjustment by lowering rates of Na accumulation and raising K/Na ratio.

Wheat represent main source of the daily calorie intake both in Turkey and globally, and Turkey is one of the top ten wheat producers in the world (FAO, 2005). Salt tolerance in wheat is associated with high K/Na ratio, and bread wheats (AABBDD) with the generally higher leaf K/Na ratio is more tolerant than the durum wheats (AABB) with lower leaf K/Na ratios (Gorham, 1991; Dubcovsky *et al.*, 1996). This ability in bread wheat is ascribed to the D genome. It was shown that the long arm of chromosome 4D has the *Kna1* locus which contributes K/Na discrimination by enhanced K accumulation and Na exclusion (Gorham, 1991; Dubcovsky *et al.*, 1996). These results indicate that *Aegiliops tauschii* that is the donor of D genome in bread wheat may represent an important genetic source of salt stress tolerance. In the previous studies with small number of genotypes it has been shown that *Aegiliops tauschii* can be exploited to improve salt stress tolerance of cultivated wheat.

Under salt stress, plant tries to prevent water loss by closing stomata that causes reduction in CO<sub>2</sub> uptake (Shannon and Grieve, 1999). These events reduce photosynthesis, and the absorbed light energy is used rather for production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) instead of CO<sub>2</sub> fixation. Free radicals trigger oxidative stress which damage cell membrane, nucleic acids and chlorophyll. Lipid peroxidation and chlorophyll damages caused by oxidative attack of free radicals bring about leaf necrosis and chlorosis (Foyer *et al.*, 1994). Plants have antioxidative defense systems against free radicals to reduce the impacts of oxidative stress and contribute to salinity tolerance (Orcutt and Nilsen, 2000).

The salinity problem is a common problem in arid and semiarid regions where Zn deficiency is also an important problem. Zinc is an essential mineral nutrient for plants. In higher plants, Zn has catalytic and structural roles in many enzymes and affects photosynthesis, RNA formation and membrane function (Brown *et al.*, 1993; Römheld and Marschner, 1991). Zinc is also needed for scavenging free oxygen radicals (Marschner, 1995). One of the well-documented effects of Zn is its involvement in maintaining of the plasma membrane integrity (Welch *et al.*, 1982; Cakmak and Marschner, 1988a). Due to these vital functions of Zn, crop production reduces severely in Zn deficient soils. There are a number of soil chemical and physical factors

which affect solubility of Zn in soils such as high soil pH, high CaCO<sub>3</sub>, low soil organic matter and low soil moisture (Graham *et al.*, 1992; Marschner, 1995). These soil factors are very typical in soils of arid and semi-arid regions. Therefore, Zn deficiency is one of the most common micronutrient deficiencies documented in semi-arid regions where salt stress is also commonly found. Zinc deficiency causes severe reductions in crop production, especially in cereal production as shown in Australia, India and Turkey (Graham *et al.*, 1992; Takkar and Walker, 1993; Cakmak *et al.*, 1996). It has been estimated that nearly half of cereal cultivated lands in the world suffer from low levels of Zn available to plants (Graham *et al.*, 1992; Graham & Welch, 1996). As indicated above, Zn is an essential element needed for maintenance of structural and functional integrity of cell membranes. When cells are deficient in Zn, membranes show a high permeability and exudation of several compounds from roots (Welch *et al.*, 1982; Cakmak and Marschner, 1988a). High membrane permeability may cause an enhanced ion uptake from soils which can be very important on soils with salinity problem. Zinc deficiency may cause enhanced uptake of toxic ions such as Na, B and Cl. The interactive effects of Zn and salt on plant growth are therefore crucially important and needs to be investigated

The aim of this study is to select salt tolerant and sensitive wild type wheat, *Aegilops tauschii*, genotypes. *Aegilops tauschii* is the donor of D genome in bread wheat. As mentioned above, better K/Na discrimination in bread wheat by enhanced K uptake and reduced Na uptake is an important trait that is affected by the genes located on D chromosome (Gorham, 1991; Dubcovsky *et al.*, 1996). It is therefore important to screen number of *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes for higher salt tolerance and better K/Na discrimination. In the present thesis 116 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes, 15 bread and 13 durum cultivars were used to study the extent of genotypic variation both for salt tolerance to salt stress in form of NaCl and the changes in concentration of Na, Ca and K. The selected salt tolerant and sensitive genotypes were also investigated for their tolerance to Zn-deficiency on a Zn deficient and salt added soil.

#### **2 OVERVIEW**

#### 2.1 Soil Salinization

Salinity is defined as the accumulation of soluble salts in the soil water to an extent that causes a reduction in yield by preventing plant growth (Munns, 2005). Soil salinization occurs through either natural or human-induced processes. Natural salinity, also called as primary salinity, is developed during long periods by accumulating of dissolved soils in the soil or groundwater. The reasons of primary salinity are weathering of parent materials including soluble salts and deposition of oceanic salt carried by wind and rain. The intrusion of seawater into irrigation systems in coastal areas causes a decrease in quality of irrigated water and an increase in salinity. Furthermore, salinization is accelerated by climatic factors such as high evaporation in arid and semi-arid regions. Rainfall and/or underground water are insufficient in these regions; however, plants are produced by irrigating. Secondary salinization results from poor irrigation. The common reasons of secondary salinization are (i) land clearing and breeding annual crops instead of perennial crops, and (ii) irrigating by poor quality water or having poor quality drainage.

Primary salt-affected soils occur naturally and commonly not used in agricultural production in several regions. Salinization is also occurred as a result of human induced processes. Secondary salinization is increasing problem especially in arid and semi-arid lands due to intensive cultivation, fertilizer application and irrigation in these regions. In irrigated land, water is evaporated and consumed by plants, while salt is accumulated in the soil unless salts are leached from the root zone. Rainfall and management of the irrigation systems are insufficient and/or drainage systems are improper to remove salts from the soil profile in arid and semi-arid lands. On the other hand, in some conditions clearing and irrigation, in addition to rainfall,

damage hydraulic balance of the soil water and cause the accumulation of excess water. Water table is raised and soluble salts in the parent material are transported to the root zone by excess water.

Nearly 70% of the earth is covered with sea water which contains huge amount of salt. Even good quality of water in irrigation may include from 100 to 1000 g/m<sup>3</sup> of salt (Marschner, 1995). Irrigation water with 100 g/m<sup>3</sup> adds 0.1 t of salt to the soil per 1 000 m<sup>3</sup>. Crops consume 6 000-10 000 m<sup>3</sup> / ha of water annually, and  $0.6^{-1}$  t of salt accumulates in soil per each hectare (Ghassemi *et al.*, 1995). Plants use the water especially by transpiration and some water is evaporated, but salts build up and cause salinity problem. Irrigation has increased dramatically during last century, correlating with an increase in human population. Consequently, the water demand has enhanced for consumption of humans and plants. These indicate that breeding of crop cultivars with improved salt tolerance is an issue of global importance to reduce the demand of plants for high quality water. Unlimited resource of seawater can be utilized for irrigation as a consequence of improving species or genotypes to salt tolerance.

Salty soil is characterized according to electrical conductivity (EC) and exchangeable sodium percentage (ESP). In saline soils, the saturation extract of salty soil has EC greater than 4dS m<sup>-1</sup> (equivalent to ~40 mM NaCl l<sup>-1</sup>) and ESP less than 15. The EC of saturation extract does not give the exact salt concentration at the root surface and its composition (Marschner, 1995). The concentration of neutral soluble salts except sodium salts decrease by leaching and despite having less than 4 dS m<sup>-1</sup> of EC, the amount of Na is high enough to prevent root plant growth. This kind of soils is characterized as sodic soils which have greater than % 15 of ESP occupied by high Na concentration (Orcutt and Nilsen, 2000). Saline-sodic soils contain a high concentration of neutral soluble salts with an EC > 4 dS m<sup>-1</sup> and the value of ESP is greater than % 15. The pH is generally less than 8.5 in both saline and saline-sodic soils; however the pH of sodic soils is high (as high as 10) (Orcutt and Nilsen, 2000).

Osmotic potential in the soil and in the root cells is important, because water is taken by plant according to gradient differences of osmotic potential between the soil and the inside of the root cells. The excessive salt in the root zone causes a decrease in soil water potential. At the low osmotic potential, plant water uptake is inhibited, resulting in physiological drought in spite of sufficient water existence (Jacoby, 1994). The excessive Na amount in sodic soils leads to degradation of soil structure and low infiltration to both water and aeration. The concentration of

Ca is important criteria in salt-affected soils since Ca uptake and transportation is affected by high Na concentrations (Marschner, 1995). Ca-containing compounds such as lime or gypsum can be applied to soils to improve soil structure, especially in sodic soils, and to restore Na toxicity symptoms in plants (Marschner, 1995; Shabala, 2006). The reason of this that Ca ions are adsorbed more strongly by negatively charged soil particles and they rather easily replace Na ions. The retention of cations is dependent upon the valance and hydrated radius of cation. Less charged cations like K, Na are bound more weakly than highly charged cations such as Al, Ca. However, the strength of adsorption is different between same charged cations and the cation with a big hydrated radius is held less tightly. Sodium ions are loosely adsorbed and ready to be leached away that leads to dispersion of sodic soil.

The most abundant salt in nature is sodium chloride (NaCl) which is the main reason of salinization. Sodium is the sixth abundant element in the earth's crust. The Na compounds account for 2.83% of the earth and 1.05 % of seawater. Sodium commonly exists as soluble forms such as sodium chloride, sodium carbonate, sodium borate, sodium nitrate and sodium sulfate. Sodium ions, in spite of their weak adsorption, build up in arid and semi-arid regions due to insufficient rainfall, poor-quality irrigation and high evaporation. The high Na concentration interrupts plant development in these areas. The other constituent of NaCl, chlorine, Cl, is the most prevalent anion in soil and seawater. It exits in the soil combined with other elements mainly Na. Chlorine is required for growth and completion of the life cycle in higher plants (Warburg and Lüttgens, 1946; Broyer *et al.*, 1954; Churchill and Sze, 1984; Maschner, 1995; Harling *et al.*, 1997; White, 2001). The negatively charged Cl ions are not held by negatively charged soil particles, just as same poles of magnets push each other. The Cl toxicity is more common than the Cl deficiency in nature. Chlorine is commonly found in arid and semi-arid regions (Karanlik, 2001). Chlorinity in saline regions is originated from seawater and its effectiveness in soils varies according to the distance from the sea.

#### 2.2 Salinity and Plant Growth

#### 2.2.1 Genetic Diversity for Salt Tolerance in Plants

The plant responses to salinity stress vary among plant species. Plants are divided into two groups according to their capacity to grow under saline conditions. Salt tolerant plant species are called halophytes, and salt sensitive plant species are called as glycophytes or nonhalophytes. Halophytic plants are naturally able to tolerate high external salinities by accumulating relatively high quantities of Na and Cl in their tissues (Orcutt and Nilsen, 2000). The halophytes have specialized cell types for adaptation to salinity such as salt glands and bladders that exclude Na and in some cases Cl (Breckle, 2002; Colmer *et al.*, 2006). Sodium is required at micronutrient level in some halophytic plants and able to replace K in some plants, even in some crop species (Subbarao, 2003; Marschner, 1995).

Most of the crops are glycophytes that can only complete their life cycle under low salt medium. Glycophytic plants have different degrees of tolerance to salinity and some has salt tolerance mechanisms to avoid salinity stress. Glycophytic crop species are characterized such as salt tolerant, moderately salt tolerant, moderately salt sensitive and salt sensitive depending on the ability to survive under saline conditions. Wheat is moderately salt-tolerant species (Mass and Hoffman, 1977).

Sodium salts, particularly NaCl, induce injury symptoms in plants. Sodium is not required for plant survival; on the other hand plants can absorb Na when excessive Na is present in soil by influencing plant growth. The high salt medium in the root zone hampers primarily plant water uptake and consequently nutrient uptake. Plants have to decline water potential in the cell to survive under salty conditions via accumulating K and/or synthesizing compatible solutes. When plant exposed to salinity stress for a long time, drought stress is observed together with carbohydrate deficit in the younger leaves. Due to high xylem transport to the older leaves, water deficit is not appeared, but Na and Cl ions build up and lead to ion toxicity in there (Marschner, 1995).

The plant stress hormone abscisic acid is synthesized under saline conditions and brings about increasing stomatal closure (Chinnusamy *et al.*, 2005). This results in lowering gas

exchange and directly photosynthesis. Hence, the formation of free radicals rises and brings along breakdown of chlorophyll and membrane (Orcutt and Nilsen, 2000). Besides, ion toxicity gives rise to nutritional deficiency by interference with solute balance and nutrient uptake.

#### 2.2.2 Salt in Plant Systems

#### 2.2.2.1 Sodium in Plant Systems

Plants have to take nutrients from the soil to maintain their growth cycle. Arnon and Stout (1939) defined some elements as essential mineral nutrients that are required for all plants to grow and complete their life cycle. Brownell (1965) showed that Na is an essential mineral nutrient for the halophytic *Atriplex vesicaria*, however this information has still not been generalized for all plants and only some  $C_4$  plants require Na essentially. Sodium can be classified as functional nutrient because for certain plants Na is involved in obtaining optimum biomass yield and replacing the K functions when the critical level of K is declined in the medium (Subbarao, 2003).

The amount of Na in the earth's crust is more than the amount of K, and under the saline conditions the Na content in soil further increases when compared with the K content. The monovalent cations, K and Na have similar chemical and structural properties (Table 2.2.1) (Flowers and Lauchli, 1983). The radius of hydrated K and Ns is 0.331 and 0.358 nm, respectively (Marschner, 1995). Under high saline concentrations, K transporters, even high affinity K carriers, cannot distinguish Na ions from K ions, and Na ions can enter plant cells and interfere with K uptake (Epstein, 1961; Epstein *et al.*, 1963; Rains and Epstein 1965). A lot of halophytes cannot be affected by the replacement of K with Na, and they metabolically utilize Na for adaptation to saline conditions (Glenn *et al.*, 1999). On the other hand, K/Na discrimination is a critical criterion in salinity tolerance of glycophytic plants (Gorham, 1991; Dubcovsky *et al.*, 1996). Besides, Na ions at high external Na concentrations can enter to root cells through the non selective cation channels and passively by force of the electrochemical potential difference between soil and root cells.

	Sodium	Potassium
Atomic number	11	19
Atomic weight	23	39.5
Concentration in lithosphere (ppm)	28.3	25.9
Soil solution (mM)	0.4-150	0.2-10
Sea water (mM)	480	10
Plant Foliage		
-Glycohytes <sup>1</sup>	0.2-2.0	15-50
-Halophytes <sup>2</sup>	25-154	10-33

**Table 2.2.1** Chemical characteristic and comparison of sodium and potassium concentrations in soils, sea water, and plants (Flowers and Lauchli, 1983).

<sup>1</sup> Grown in 5 mM K + 1 mM Na (g kg <sup>-1</sup> DW)

 $^{2}$  Grown in 5-8 mM K + 295-340 mM Na (g kg  $^{-1}$  DW)

Plant species are categorized as natrophiles and natrophobes based on their capacity for Na absorption by roots and Na translocations to the shoot (Shone *et al.*, 1969). Natrophilic plants can absorb Na and transport it to the tops, while natrophobic plants cannot take in Na easily whereas they absorb K readily (Smith *et al.*, 1980). The difference between the natrophilic and natrophobic plants depends on varieties of their ability for Na compartmentalization in their vacuole. Natrophiles are able to accumulate the excessive absorbed Na in their vacuoles to avoid the high Na concentrations in the cytosol (Subbarao, 2003).

Ion homeostasis in the cytosol is essential for metabolic activity and better water regime and uptake. Plants try to lower water potential in the cells to stimulate water uptake down osmotic potential gradient. Ions are energetically favorable to maintain osmotic potential between the soil and plant cells. However, high concentrations of some ions such as Na result in ion toxicity that affects metabolic activity. The higher plant cells have 100-200 mM K and 1-10 mM Na in their cytosol under normal conditions (Taiz and Zeiger, 2002). Metabolic enzymes are affected and protein synthesis is prevented when K/Na ratio declines. Under saline conditions, Na ions are able to substitute Ca ions that lead to increase plasma membrane permeability. As a consequence of this, the major cytoplasmic cations (e.g., Ca and K) leaks out the cells (Cramer *et al.*, 1985).

The Na and/or Cl ions drift in chloroplasts and cause inhibition of photosynthesis. Either carbon metabolism or photophosphorylation may be damaged by the impaired photosynthetic electron transport (Taiz and Zeiger, 2002). On the other hand, Na is required not for only carbon metabolism, but also for chlorophyll synthesis in some C<sub>4</sub> plants (Subbarao, 2003). In addition, nitrate uptake and assimilation in some C<sub>4</sub> plants are enhanced by Na (Ohta *et al.*, 1987). Although these plants use Na as an essential mineral nutrient, their requirement is as low as micronutrient level. In addition, Na can substitute K for vacuolar function and stomatal regulation in some plants (Subbarao, 2003). Sodium cannot replace K for all functions due the specific functions of K such as cytoplasmic homeostasis, protein synthesis, but the requirement of K is declined in the presence of Na (Greenwood and Stone, 1998; Subbarao, 2003). Crop species vary widely in substitution of K by Na and in additional growth stimulation by Na that are increasing from natrophobic plants to natrophilic plants (Marschner, 1995).

#### 2.2.2.2 Chloride in Plant Systems

Broyer and his colleagues demonstrated the Cl requirement of plants in 1954 and Cl has been classified as an essential micronutrient for higher plants. Chlorine is the most consumed essential micronutrient and found as high as macronutrients in some plants. The chlorine requirement varies among plant species, and plants contain on an average in the range of 2-20 mg Cl g<sup>-1</sup> dry matter (Marschner, 1995). Chlorine exists in nature as chloride compounds and generally it is found as high as to cause toxicity in plants. Chloride is a major osmotically active solute in the vacuole and is required for osmoregulatory functions. Tonoplast proton-pumping ATPase that regulates cytosolic pH is stimulated particularly by chloride (Churchill and Sze, 1984). In addition, Cl is required for the water-splitting reaction of photosynthesis through which oxygen is produced (Warburg and Lüttgens, 1946). Chlorine may have a specific role for cell division in both leaves and roots (Harling et al. 1997). Besides, Cl is essential for stomatal regulation, the stabilization of membrane potential, and the regulation of electrical excitability (Marschner, 1995; White and Broadley 2001). Chloride is found in soil reserves, irrigation water, rain, and fertilizers, so Cl toxicity is more abundant than Cl deficiency in agricultural habitats. Due to this abundance, most plants generally absorb huge amount Cl and, as a result, Cl toxicity leads to burning of the leaf tips or margins, bronzing and premature yellowing of the leaves. Plant species have different response mechanisms to tolerate Cl toxicity and these mechanisms are also associated with salt tolerance.

#### 2.3 Effects of Salinity on Plant Growth

Salinity affects features of plant metabolism and, as a consequence, growth is lowered. The intra and inter-species have different degrees of tolerance to salts in the root medium. Under salt stress, plant growth is inhibited by tree major constraints (Marschner, 1995):

(1) Restricted water uptake based on decreasing osmotic potential subjected to the excessive salt in the root medium;

(2) Ion toxicity related with the huge amount of Cl and Na uptake;

(3) Nutritional disorders by the excessive Cl and Na uptake associated with a decline in  $K^+$ ,  $Ca^{2+}$ ,  $NO^{3-}$  or P uptake, or damage internal transportation of these ions whereas Cl and Na uptake increases.

Plants give response to salinity at two-phase, that is called as a two-phase growth response to salinity (Munns, 2002). Salt stress causes quickly a decrease in the water uptake capacity of plants and the first phase of growth reduction depends on osmotic effect of the salt. Therefore, salt stress resembles water stress initially. The second phase of growth reduction takes time to develop and during the second phase, huge amounts of salt accumulate in transpiring leaves and result in a growth reduction. The second phase of growth reduction is based on the ability of the plants to tolerate the salts in the soil, so second phase response may be salt-specific.

#### 2.3.1 Water Deficit

Salts in the root medium cause a reduction in osmotic potential and water availability. Leaves need to generate a lower water potential to maintain the osmotic potential gradient for water uptake. When water uptake is limited, root pressure-driven xylem exudation flow consequently is restricted. In saline conditions, the xylem transport of the salt stress decreases whereas ion concentration in the sap increased compared with plants in the normal conditions (Kafkali, 1991). Thus, the root and shoot growth in saline conditions are inhibited together due to limited water and mineral availability. Turgor loss in the leaf cells subjected to the decreased water uptake prevents the leaf elongation and the cell wall extensibility (Lynch *et al.*, 1988), so leaf growth is usually more affected than root growth (Termaat and Munns, 1986). Root growth is inhibited under saline and Ca deficit conditions, however supplemental Ca provides an increase

root elongation in saline medium (Cramer *et al.*, 1988). If salts are removed from the root zone, the salinity effects on plants can disappear and suggesting that, growth reduction by salinity depends on water stress (Marschner, 1995).

#### 2.3.2 Ion Toxicity

In the nature, the most common salt is NaCl and as a consequence of this, Na and Cl are the most widespread ions in saline conditions. Although Cl is an essential micronutrient for all higher plants and Na is required for many halophytes (Flowers *et al.*, 1977) and some  $C_4$  species (Johnston *et al.*, 1988), many crops are affected from the excessive amounts of Na and Cl. The amounts of toxic salts in saline conditions are generally much higher than the requirement of  $C_4$  and halophytic plants. High amount of toxic ions results in ion toxicities at cellular level especially in salt sensitive plants.

Salts moved through transpiration stream are accumulated in the leaves while water evaporates and salts gradually builds up with time. Plants transpire 30-70 times more water than they use, therefore salt concentrations increase to high level enough to cause chlorosis and necrosis on the older leaves (Levitt, 1980). According to salt sensitivity, some plants are affected even at low salt medium (Sykes, 1992). Limited water uptake is not a constraint for such conditions (Greenway and Munns, 1980) and for example high chloride sensitivity in *Citrus* species depends on chloride toxicity (Maas, 1993). Chloride toxicity is more common than Na toxicity, mainly associated with the low amount of Ca in the rooting zone or poor aeration and retaining of Na in the woody roots and stems (Marschner, 1995; Tester and Davenport, 2003). On the other hand, Na toxicity is the main reason of ion-specific damage in graminaceous crops such as wheat (Kingsbury and Epstein, 1986, Tester and Davenport, 2003).

#### 2.3.3 Nutrient Imbalance

The huge amounts of Na and Cl uptake in saline substrates influence the uptake, transport and utilization of other ions such as Ca, K in the plants. Sodium enters the plant cells trough cation channels and can interfere with Ca and/or Na transport. As a result, the nutritional balance can be damaged by antagonism and competition of these ions between each other, and lead to K and Ca deficiencies at highly saline medium. Thus, the plant growth is reduced by depressed nutrient absorption and imbalance related to lowering Ca/Na and K/Na ratios under salinity stress. The Ca/Na ratio is a critical issue for membrane stability, water and ion transport, photosynthesis and plant nutrition.

High K/Na ratio in the cytosol is also important to avoid cellular damage due to the inhibitory effect of Na on the activity of cytosolic enzymes (Zhu, 2002). Calcium involves in enhancement of K/Na discrimination and consequently in improvement of salt tolerance (Liu and Zhu, 1997). K/Na or Ca/Na discrimination is a useful selection criterion in screening for salt tolerance (Asch *et al.*, 2000; Zeng *et al.*, 2003). Externally supplied Ca (Muhammed *et al.*, 1987) and K (Levitt, 1980) reverse the growth inhibition and enhance plant growth under saline conditions. Besides, high Cl concentration is often accompanied by interference with NO<sub>3</sub> uptake. The high NH<sub>4</sub>/NO<sub>3</sub> ratio causes an increase in the Na and Cl concentrations and a decrease in the Ca and K concentrations (Grattan and Grieve, 1999). In addition, the concentrations of P, Zn, Fe, B, Cu, Mo and Cu in plants demonstrate variability according to the plants species, plant developmental age, the composition and level of salinity and the concentration of these elements in the root zone (Grattan and Grieve, 1999; Hu and Schmidhalter, 2001).

#### 2.4 Mechanisms of Adaptation to Saline Solutes

Mechanisms to minimize damage from high salinity and yield reduction under salinity stress show a large variability between major groups of plants, different varieties of a given species. Salt tolerance mechanisms occur at two level of organization: whole plant, and cellular.

#### 2.4.1 Whole Plant Adaptation to Salinity Stress

In fact, each cell promotes the tolerance of the whole plant to high salinity and some cell types such as salt glands are specialized for whole plant adaptations. Mechanisms of salt tolerance at whole plant level are related to the level of Na uptake by roots and its distribution within the plant. Salt transport is checked at control points such as absorption from soil, loading

of xylem, unloading of xylem, loading of phloem and excreting through salt glands or bladders (Munns *et al.*, 2002; Tester and Davenport, 2003). Plants can adapt to high salinity by avoidance of high Na concentrations in shoots. There are number of factors regulating Na transport to the shoot such as initial entry of Na into root epidermal, cortical and in some cases endodermal cells, Na efflux out of the root, and xylem loading. Sodium removes from the xylem in the upper part of the root and in the different parts of the shoot such as old leaves and lower part of the shoot. In some instances, Na and Cl are retranslocated in the phloem to minimize Na accumulation in the growing tissue of the shoots. The huge amounts of Na in the shoot may be excreted through salt glands or bladders to lower Na concentrations in shoots. Stomatal closure is an important mechanism of adaptation to salinity at whole plant level (Robinson *et al.*, 1997).

## 2.4.2 Cellular Adaptation to Salinity Stress

The ion balance is significant for regulation water uptake and energetically favorable compared with carbohydrates or amino acids. Under salinity stress, Na uptake has a significantly lower energy cost, however high cytoplasmic Na concentrations cause a decrease in K uptake and inhibit the K required functions such as protein synthesis and the activities of cytosolic enzymes. To avoid a high accumulation in the cytosol, Na is pumped into the vacuole by tonoplast Na/H antiporters that provide Na vacuolar compartmentation. Osmotic potential in the cytoplasm is regulated with K and compatible solutes (osmoprotectants) whereas Na accumulates in the vacuole. Elevated cytoplasmic concentrations are moderately not prohibitive for cytoplasmic reactions in the presence of osmoprotectants (Shomer-Ilan *et al.*, 1991). In addition, compatible solutes stabilize membrane structure, reduce lipid peroxidation, protect mitochondrial electron transport, and diminish the amount of reactive oxygen species (Chen and Murata, 2002; Xiong *et al.*, 2002; Tester and Davenport, 2003). Consequently, synthesis of osmoprotectants is important in cellular adaptation to saline medium.

Sodium can enter the root cells through non-selective cation channels, Ca transporters and even high affinity K carriers due to their antagonistic relations among different ions. Selectively absorption of K and Na in preference to Na is important for salt tolerance (Asch *et al.*, 2000). K/Na discrimination is important for high cytosolic K/Na ratio that maintains cellular
metabolism. Elevated Ca/Na ratio increases membrane stability. Salinity-induced K leak and accelerated passive influx of Na through impaired membrane stability under salt stress are increased. At elevated Ca/Na ratio cytosolic K concentration raises whereas cytosolic Na concentration decline. The cytoplasmic Na can be removed via Na/H antiporters, driven by the pH gradient across the cell membrane (Blumwald, 2000). Briefly, avoiding high cytosolic Na concentration is critical point for cellular adaptation to salinity stress.

#### 2.5 Importance of D genome in Salt Tolerance

Wheat is one of the most consumed cereal crops in the world. Global wheat consumption was 101 kg per capita (International Grains Council 1998). Wheat is grown in irrigated and rainfed arable land where salinity stress causes yield loss (Ghassemi *et al.*, 1995; Mujeeb-Kazi and Diaz de Leon, 2002). Wheat is characterized as moderately salt tolerant and its yield is declined by 50% at soil saturation extracts of 13 dS m<sup>-1</sup> (Ayers and Wescot, 1976; Mass and Hoffmann, 1977). Salinity stress decrease the number of leaves per culm, the number of tillers per plant, and the number of spikelet per spike during early stages that lead to decrease seed number and consequently final seed yield decreases (Kirby, 1988; Maas and Grieve, 1990). Salt tolerance in wheat depends on regulation of Na accumulation at the root level and ionic compartmentalization (Schachtman and Munns, 1992). Sodium accumulation is related to selectively uptake of K and Na in preference to Na through plasma membrane transporters. Ionic compartmentalization is based on elevated Na uptake through tonoplast transporters.

Salt tolerance within cultivated wheat species is related to low Na concentration and high K/Na ratio in leaves (Francois *et al.*, 1986; Gorham *et al.*, 1987; Shah *et al.*, 1987; Maas and Grieve, 1990, Munns and James, 2003; Poustini and Siosemardeh, 2004). Hexaploid (2n = 6x = 42, AABBDD) bread wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) has higher leaf K/Na ratio subjected to lower rate of Na accumulation than tetraploid (2n = 4x = 28, AABB) durum wheat (*Triticum turgidum*) (Gorham *et al.*, 1987). Yield reduction of bread wheat starts at higher saline conditions compared with durum wheat, besides bread wheat yield declines at a lower rate than durum wheat with increasing salinity (Maas and Grieve, 1986). Shah *et al.* (1987) demonstrated that relatively high K/Na ratio in bread wheat is associated with its 4D chromosome. The enhanced ability of D genome to discriminate between K and Na is associated with a single locus *Kna1* on the long arm

of chromosome 4D (Dubcovsky *et al.*, 1996). The K/Na discrimination character is also responsible for sodicity tolerance, but it is not useful under conditions of K deficiency (Gorham *et al.*, 1997).

The diploid (2n = 2x = 14) Aegilops tauschii also known as Triticum tauschii is the Dgenome donor of bread wheat (McFadden and Sears, 1946). Aegilops tauschii is also a good Na excluder and has a lower rate of leaf Na accumulation and higher leaf K/Na ratio (Gorham *et al.*, 1991). Although the elevated K/Na ratio subjected to *Kna1* can be demonstrated at all salt concentrations, it is most apparent at low salinities. On the other hand, the trait is not unique; other mechanisms which control ion accumulation appear to be more important at higher salinities (Gorham *et al.*, 1997). Schachtman *et al.* (1991) found significant differences in Na exclusion among Aegilops tauschii genotypes and a good correlation between Na exclusion and salinity tolerance in Aegilops tauschii. However, these correlations were not found for wheat cultivars (Ashraf and McNeilly 1988; Genc *et al.*, 2007). The D genome contributes to also heat resistance (Ehdai and Waines, 1992) and the improvement of micronutrient efficiency (Merry *et al.*, 1999).

## 2.6 Zinc and Plant Growth

Zinc is an essential micronutrient for higher plants. Zinc has functional and structural roles in many enzymes that involve in many vital cellular processes such as photosynthesis, cell division, protein metabolism (Marschner, 1995). Zinc is an integral component of the ribosome structure and essential for DNA replication, transcription, RNA formation, and in regulation of gene expression (Coleman, 1992; Vallee and Falchuk, 1993). In Zn-deficient plants, translation and RNA formation reduce and result in lowering of protein content and enhancement of amino acid content. Zinc participates in maintenance of structural and functional integrity of plasma membrane (Welch *et al.*, 1982; Cakmak and Marschner, 1988a). Zinc plays important roles in interfering with formation of reactive O<sub>2</sub> species (ROS) that damage the plant defence systems (Marschner and Cakmak, 1989). Zinc inhibits generation of ROS by interfering with NADPH oxidase which enhances ROS generation (Cakmak and Marschner, 1988b; Pinton *et al.*, 1994). Under Zn deficiency, generation of ROS increases by high light intensity that is associated with reduced photosynthesis in Zn deficient plants (Marschner & Cakmak, 1989; Cakmak & Engels, 1999). Plants cells have antioxidants and antioxidative defense enzymes to prevent the cells from the destructive effects of ROS. Superoxide dismutases (SODs), the most common antioxidative defense enzyme in plants, minimize generation of ROS (Fridovich 1986, Bowler *et al.* 1994), however the activity of the major SOD, CuZn-SOD reduces due to a strong photooxidative stress or conditions producing high amount of  $H_2O_2$  (Cakmak, 2000). Thus, plasma membranes are very rapidly damaged ROS under Zn deficiency leading to enhanced membrane pathology and increased permeability.

Growth, differentiation and development of plants are inhibited by low available Zn, and thus crop yield and quality are reduced on Zn deficient soils. Zinc is physiological unavailable at extremely high and low soil pH (Harter, 1991; Marschner, 1993, 1995). Soluble Zn is very low level in calcareous soils where Zn is adsorbed to clay or CaCO<sub>3</sub> because of high pH. Zinc deficiency is one of the most common micronutrient deficiencies, especially in alkaline soils of arid and semiarid regions (Welch *et al.*, 1991; Graham *et al.*, 1992; Takkar & Walker, 1993; White & Zasoski, 1999; Cakmak *et al.*, 1999). It is estimated that Zn deficient soils cover nearly 30% of the total arable land in the world (Sillanpää, 1982). Cereal species are generally very sensitive to Zn deficiency, especially wheat and it has been estimated that nearly half of cereal cultivated lands in the world suffer from low levels of plant available Zn (Graham *et al.*, 1992; Graham & Welch, 1996; Cakmak and Braun, 1998).

Zinc efficient (tolerant) genotypes are able to grow and yield better under low Zn conditions with respect to other, Zn inefficient (sensitive) genotypes (Graham, 1984). Leaf and shoot Zn concentration are not correlated with Zn efficiency and no significant differences in Zn uptake were found between Zn efficient and Zn-inefficient genotypes (Cakmak *et al.*, 1998). Among cereal species, rye and triticale are more Zn-efficient than durum and bread wheat, oat, rice, sorghum and maize (Cakmak, 1998). Durum wheat with AABB genomes is generally more sensitive to Zn deficiency than bread wheat with AABBDD genomes (Cakmak *et al.*, 1997). The D genome donor of bread wheat, *Aegilops tauschii* probably contains Zn efficiency genes, so *Aegilops tauschii* could be used as a genetic resource to improve Zn efficiency in wheat (Cakmak *et al.*, 1999).

Under low Zn concentrations, efficient genotypes have better internal utilization of Zn, and this ability of Zn-efficient genotypes is probably an important trait to contributing better growth

under Zn deficiency (Cakmak, 1998). The activity of Zn-requiring enzymes is also an important determinant of Zn efficiency in wheat (Hacisalihoglu, 2004).

Expression of high Zn efficiency is affected from seed Zn concentrations. In comparison of genotypes for their Zn efficiency, seeds used should have more or less similar Zn concentrations (Rengel and Graham, 1995; Yilmaz *et al.*, 1997).

#### 2.7 The Interactive Effects of Zinc and Salt on Growth of Wheat

As indicated above, salinity problem is commonly associated with irrigation, especially in arid and semi-arid regions where Zn deficiency is also an important nutritional problem. Under salt stress, Zn fertilization enhances crop reduction and improves salt tolerance of plants by lowering of Na uptake in saline conditions (Alpaslan et al., 1998; Aktas et al., 2006). Zinc regulates membrane integrity and controls permeability (Welch et al., 1982; Cakmak and Marschner, 1988a). In Zn-deficient plants membrane integrity is impaired and membrane permeability increased, therefore Na uptake and accumulation enhanced in these plants. Under salty conditions, Zn inefficient genotypes have been found containing higher Na concentration and content than the Zn-efficient genotypes (Genc et al. 2005). On the other hand, Zn uptake was enhanced in saline conditions compared to native conditions (Keshavarz, 2005). Genc et al. (2005) demonstrated that Zn deficiency symptoms were less expressed under saline conditions compared to nonsaline conditions. It appears that improving crops with both high tolerance to salt stress and Zn deficiency is a globally important issue. Due to its high genetic potential for high Zn deficiency and salt stress tolerance, Aegilops tauschii can be an important genetic material to exploit it in breeding programmes (Cakmak et al., 1999a, b; Merry et al., 1999). For a successful breeding program, it is important to select highly tolerant parental lines for Zn deficiency and salt stress tolerance. In this thesis, 116 Aegilops tauschii genotypes have been used to study the extent of the genetic variation for salt stress and Zn deficiency tolerance. To compare the level of genetic variation in Aegilops tauschii, several cultivated wheat genotypes were also included in the studies.

## **3 MATERIAL AND METHODS**

3.1 Materials

## 3.1.1 Plant Material and Growth Conditions

## 3.1.1.1 Greenhouse Conditions

## 3.1.1.1.1 Plant Material

A total of 116 *Aegilops tauschii* and 28 modern wheat cultivars were used in screening studies to identify the most salt-tolerant and the most salt-sensitive wheat genotypes. Of the modern wheat cultivars 15 were bread wheat (*Triticum aestivum*) and the remaining was durum wheat (*Triticum durum*).

## 3.1.1.1.2 Growth Conditions

Screening experiments were conducted in the greenhouse under natural light conditions. 15 seeds of each genotype were sown in plastic pots filled with 1700 g soil. The soil was obtained from Central Anatolia, so it was Zn deficient (approximately 0.1 mg extractable Zn kg<sup>-1</sup>); its pH

was alkaline (around 8.00). The soil had high amount of  $CaCO_3$  (14.9 %) and its texture was clay (60.6 %) and contained 0.69 % organic matter and 0.08 % salt. Before sowing of seeds, basal fertilizer treatment of 200 mg N kg<sup>-1</sup> soil as Ca(NO<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>, 100 mg P kg<sup>-1</sup> soil as KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 125 mg K kg<sup>-1</sup> soil as KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 20 mg S kg<sup>-1</sup> soil as CaSO<sub>4</sub>.2H<sub>2</sub>O, and 2.5 mg F kg<sup>-1</sup> soil as FeEDTA (C<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub>FeN<sub>2</sub>NaO<sub>8</sub>) were applied into 1700 g soil and all of them was mixed thoroughly. In the studies with Zn deficiency no Zn was added into soil. For plants with adequate Zn supply, Zn was applied at a rate of 2.5 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil as ZnSO<sub>4</sub>.7H<sub>2</sub>O. In the salt treatments, at the begin of the experiment 500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil was added; then further rates applied, (generally when plants were 10 or 15 days old) to reach different total amounts of salt applied into soil. As described in the results section, depending on the experiments, doses of NaCl applied to soil were varied between 1000 to 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil). There were 3 replicates for each salinity level except one treatment that was in duplicate. Plants were irrigated one or two times in a day by deionized water and the pots were randomized once in a week. Plants were harvested when the differences between salinity stress and control plants were observed and only shoots were harvested and dried at 70°C for determination of shoot dry matter production and Na, Cl, Ca and K concentration and content in shoot.

### **3.1.1.2** Growth Chamber Experiments

#### 3.1.1.2.1 Plant Material

The salt-tolerant and salt-sensitive wheat genotypes selected based on pre-screening experiments in greenhouse were grown hydroponically (in nutrient solution). Two durum (Gediz, Kızıltan), two bread (Alpu-01, ES-14) wheat and nine *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes (Aegilops 20, 32, 36, 39, 95, 99, 103,108 and 115) were used in growth chamber experiments.

## 3.1.1.2.2 Growth Conditions

In nutrient solution experiments, plants were grown in growth chamber under controlled environmental conditions (light/dark regime: 16/8 h at 25/22°C, relative humidity: 60-70 %, photon flux density: 700  $\mu$ E m<sup>-2</sup> s<sup>-1</sup>.Seeds were germinated in perlite moistened with saturated CaSO<sub>4</sub> solution in dark for 5 days at 25°C. Germinated seeds were planted into 2.8 L black plastic pots containing continuously aerated nutrient solution. The content of the nutrient solution was as follows: 2mM Ca(NO<sub>3</sub>)<sub>2</sub>, 1mM MgSO<sub>4</sub>.7H<sub>2</sub>O, 2 mM K<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>, 0.2 mM KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 10<sup>-6</sup> M H<sub>3</sub>BO<sub>3</sub>, 10<sup>-6</sup> M MnSO<sub>4</sub>.H<sub>2</sub>O, 10<sup>-6</sup> M ZnSO<sub>4</sub>.7H<sub>2</sub>O, 2x10<sup>-7</sup> M CuSO<sub>4</sub>.5H<sub>2</sub>O, 2x10<sup>-8</sup> M (NH<sub>4</sub>)<sub>6</sub>Mo<sub>7</sub>O<sub>24</sub>.4H<sub>2</sub>O, and 10<sup>-4</sup> M FeEDTA (C<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub>FeN<sub>2</sub>NaO<sub>8</sub>). NaCl was added into nutrient solution of one week-old modern cultivars and two week-old *Aegilops tauschii*. The concentration of NaCl added to the nutrient solution varied depending on the experiments as indicated in the legend of relevant figures and tables.

In ion uptake experiments, after following salt application, samples were taken from nutrient solution periodically during 1 day to measure ion uptake from solution. At the end of collecting samples, plants were harvested and then, shoots and roots were dried at 70°C separately to detect dry matter production, and samples taken from nutrient solution were subjected to ICP-OES (inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy) analysis for calculation of cumulative Na, K, Ca absorptions and Na, K, Ca uptake rates per g root dry weight.

#### 3.2 Methods

#### **3.2.1** Dry Matter Production, Salinity Tolerance Index and Zn Efficiency

Plants dried at 70°C were weighed for determination of dry matter production. The NaCl tolerance index was calculated as the ratio of shoot dry weights at different NaCl concentrations to the shoot dry weights of the control treatment (without NaCl supply) as following:

Salinity Tolerance Index = [Shoot dry matter (salt treatment) / Shoot dry matter (Control)] X 100

The Zn efficiency trait was calculated similarly, as the ratio of shoot dry matter production at Zn-deficient condition to that at Zn-sufficient condition as following:

Zinc Efficiency = [Shoot dry matter (Zn-deficient) / Shoot dry matter (Control)] X100

## 3.2.2 Concentration and Content

The dried root and shoot samples were ground before ICP-OES analysis. Approximately 0.2 g ground samples were digested in a microwave using 2 ml  $H_2O_2$  and 5 ml HNO<sub>3</sub>. After digestion, the total volume was completed up to 20 ml. For the seed samples, approximately 0.4 g seed was digested and diluted according to same procedure.

The concentration of Na, K, Ca, Zn and P were measured by inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES, Varian, Australia) at 330.237, 766.491, 370.602, 213.857 and 214.914 nm emission wavelengths, respectively. These concentrations in plant materials were checked against reference plant materials obtained from the National Institute of Standards and Technology (Gaithersburg, USA). The Na, K, Ca, Zn and P contents (total amount per shoot) were calculated by multiplying the dry weight values of shoots with their concentration values.

For the ion uptake experiments, following NaCl applications, 15 ml samples were collected from nutrient solution in each pot at each 12-h. As time goes on, the amount of nutrient solution in each pot is reduced due to transpiration of plants and evaporation of water. Before collecting samples, volume was completed up to 2.8 L by adding water to reduce any concentration effect because of reduced water level in pots. The concentration of Na, K, Ca and Mg in the collected samples was measured by ICP-OES. The uptake results were calculated based on root dry weight unit and time as following:  $\mu$ mol g<sup>-1</sup> root DW h<sup>-1</sup>) and also calculated as cumulative absorptions based on the total absorption of the nutrients for a given time period ( $\mu$ mol g<sup>-1</sup> root DW).

#### 4 **RESULTS**

## 4.1 Screening for Salt Tolerance in Durum and Bread Wheat Genotypes

#### 4.1.1 Greenhouse Experiments

## 4.1.1.1 Leaf Symptoms and Dry Matter Production in Modern Wheat Cultivars

The first experiment has been conducted by using selected modern wheat cultivars. As a first response to salt stress, leaf size and shoot elongation decreased in the salt-treated plants when compared the control plants (no salt treatment). Development of leaf chlorosis and necrosis on tips of the oldest leaves were typical occurred after salt treatment, and occurred particularly on salt-sensitive genotypes. There was a large genotypic variation in the appearance time and severity of the leaf symptoms.

As expected, shoot growth of all genotypes decreased under saline conditions. Reduction in shoot dry mater production differed among and within bread and durum wheat genotypes. Under salty conditions, shoot dry weight per plant varied between 230 mg (ES-14) and 366 mg (03 SE 18), with a mean value of 328 mg in bread wheat, and between 239 mg (Yelken) and 343 mg (Gediz), with a mean value of 300 mg in durum wheat (Table 4.1.1). On average, the bread wheat genotypes produced a greater amount of dry matter than the durum wheat genotypes both under saline and nonsaline conditions. The variation in decreases of the shoot dry matter by salt stress ranged between 30% (Alpu-01) and 42% (ES-14) in bread wheat and 26% (Balcali 2000) and 38% (Kiziltan) in durum wheat (Table 4.1.1). The average decreases in shoot dry matter

production related to salt stress were not different among bread and durum wheat genotypes and these values were 36% and 32%, respectively (Table 4.1.1). The bread wheat genotypes Alpu-01, Çetinel 2000 ad 03-SE-18 and the durum wheat genotypes Balcalı 2000, Gediz and Meram showed greater NaCl tolerance and produced higher yield than the average yield under salt treated conditions (Table 4.1.1). On the other hand, the bread wheat Yakar, Ahmetağa and ES-14 and the durum wheat genotypes Yılmaz, Yelken 2000 and Kızıltan showed very high NaCl sensitivity and produced the least yield under salt stress (Table 4.1.1).

**Table 4.1.1** Severity of leaf symptoms caused by NaCl treatment, shoot dry matter production and % decrease in shoot dry matter production of 15 bread and 13 durum wheat genotypes grown for 39 days with (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl treatment under greenhouse conditions. Data represent means of 3 independent replications.

	Leaf	Dry matte	Dry matter production		
Bread Wheat Genotypes	Symptoms*	-NaCl	+NaCl	Decrease	
		(mg	plant <sup>-1</sup> )	(%)	
Alpu 01	5	$508 \pm 34$	$358 \pm 31$	30	
Çetinel 2000	4.5	$489 \pm 20$	$334 \pm 13$	32	
03 SE 18	5	$545 \pm 35$	$366 \pm 11$	33	
Soyer 02	5	$521 \pm 32$	$348 \pm 25$	33	
Bezostaya-1	4	$550 \pm 30$	$354 \pm 32$	36	
BDME-10	4	$505 \pm 11$	$324 \pm 23$	36	
Yıldız 98	3	$483 \pm 23$	$310 \pm 20$	36	
Kırgız 95	5	$560 \pm 26$	$359 \pm 13$	36	
Dağdaş	5	$488 \pm 41$	$312 \pm 22$	36	
Ziyabey	4	$477 \pm 16$	$304 \pm 13$	36	
00 KE 3	5	$574 \pm 21$	$358 \pm 18$	38	
İzmir 85	3	$573 \pm 65$	$354 \pm 24$	38	
Yakar	3	$457 \pm 26$	$277 \pm 8$	39	
Ahmetağa	5	$558 \pm 55$	$335 \pm 43$	40	
ES-14	3	$397 \pm 12$	$230 \pm 8$	42	
Mean	4	512	328	36	
Durum Wheat Genotypes					
Balcalı 2000	4	$446 \pm 16$	$331 \pm 14$	26	
Gediz	4	$472 \pm 62$	$343 \pm 6$	27	
Meram	3.5	$455 \pm 33$	$330 \pm 13$	27	
Çakmak	4	$408 \pm 20$	$290 \pm 44$	29	
Ege	4	$420 \pm 37$	$295 \pm 19$	30	
Balcalı 85	3	$436 \pm 29$	$300 \pm 27$	31	
Ç-1252	3.5	$460 \pm 3$	$305 \pm 9$	34	
Şölen	3.5	$461 \pm 23$	$302 \pm 11$	35	
Kümbet 2000	4	$457 \pm 7$	$293~\pm~28$	36	
Tüten	3.5	$492 \pm 4$	$314 \pm 53$	36	
Yılmaz	4.5	$448 \pm 23$	$285~\pm~14$	37	
Yelken 2000	4	$378 \pm 43$	$239 \pm 11$	37	
Kızıltan	3.5	$431 \pm 22$	$267 \pm 8$	38	
Mean	4	444	300	32	

\*Leaf symptoms of salt stress: 1 (very severe) to 5 (very slight or no symptoms).

### 4.1.1.2 Shoot Concentrations of Na, K and Ca in Modern Wheat Cultivars

Significant variation in shoot Na concentrations was found among genotypes of bread and durum wheat genotypes under saline and nonsaline conditions. Durum wheat genotypes showed higher Na concentrations than bread wheat under both conditions. Under nonsaline conditions, the shoot Na concentrations in bread wheat varied from 0.012 (Kırgız 95) to 0.131 mg g<sup>-1</sup> (Ahmetağa), with an average value of 0.050 mg g<sup>-1</sup>, while in durum wheat the variation was between 0.35 (Balcalı 2000) and 0.82 mg g<sup>-1</sup> (Yılmaz), with an average value of 0.55 mg g<sup>-1</sup> (Table 4.1.2). When 2500 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> NaCl was applied, Na concentrations in shoot were significantly increased in both bread and durum wheat genotypes. The most and least Na accumulated bread wheat genotypes were ES-14 (2.37 mg g<sup>-1</sup>) and Ziyabey (1.19 mg g<sup>-1</sup>), respectively. In the case of durum wheat genotypes, Yılmaz (15.6 mg g<sup>-1</sup>) and Gediz (8.5 mg g<sup>-1</sup>) had the highest and lowest shoot Na concentrations, respectively. The results indicated higher genetic capacity of durum wheats in Na uptake and accumulation when compared to bread wheats.

The shoot K concentration in bread wheat was greatly higher than the shoot concentration of K in durum wheat under both salt and control conditions indicating very high K/Na discrimination in bread wheats. On average, the shoot K concentration was 43 mg g<sup>-1</sup> for bread wheat and 38 mg g<sup>-1</sup> for durum wheat under nonsaline conditions. With the NaCl supply, there was a distinct reduction in K concentration, and the mean value of K concentration reduced to 35 mg g<sup>-1</sup> in bread wheat and 27 mg g<sup>-1</sup> in durum wheat (Table 4.1.2). In the 2500 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> NaCl treatment, the genotypic variations in shoot K concentration within bread and durum wheat were low compared to the genotypic variation found for Na concentrations. Under saline conditions, the bread wheat 00-KE-3 (38.0 mg g<sup>-1</sup>) and Yakar (31.6 mg g<sup>-1</sup>), and the durum wheat Şölen (30.1 mg g<sup>-1</sup>) and Kızıltan (23.8 mg g<sup>-1</sup>) had the highest and lowest shoot K concentrations, respectively.

In most cases, when compared to nonsaline conditions, bread wheat genotypes absorbed higher Ca under saline conditions, while this absorption decreased in the case of durum wheat. The average shoot Ca concentration in bread wheat increased from 5.82 to 6.24 mg g<sup>-1</sup> by applying 2500 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> NaCl. However, durum wheat had generally higher shoot Ca

concentrations than bread wheat, and the average shoot Ca concentrations were 8.09 and 6.48 mg  $g^{-1}$  for durum wheat under control and saline conditions, respectively (Table 4.1.2).

**Table 4.1.2** Shoot Na, K, Ca concentration of 39-day old 15 bread and 13 durum wheat genotypes grown with (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl treatment under greenhouse conditions. Data represents means of 3 independent replications.

	Concentration in Shoot					
	Na		]	K	Ca	
Genotypes	-Na	+Na	-Na	+Na	-Na	+Na
			(mg g	<sup>-1</sup> DW)		
Alpu 01	$0,049 \pm 0,010$	$1,79 \pm 0,21$	$42,4 \pm 0,5$	$33,1 \pm 1,0$	$5,68 \pm 0,28$	$7,57 \pm 0,05$
Çetinel 2000	$0,045 \pm 0,010$	$1,95 \pm 0,18$	$47,6 \pm 2,5$	$35,8 \pm 1,1$	$6,03 \pm 0,10$	$6,29 \pm 0,12$
03 SE 18	$0,058 \pm 0,015$	$1,65 \pm 0,07$	$43,6 \pm 1,5$	$36,0 \pm 1,2$	$6,11 \pm 0,07$	$6,99 \pm 0,41$
Soyer 02	$0,023 \pm 0,007$	$1,44 \pm 0,15$	$45,7 \pm 0,9$	$35,5 \pm 1,2$	$6,17 \pm 0,19$	$6,61 \pm 0,18$
Bezostaya-1	$0,061 \pm 0,007$	$2,02 \pm 0,07$	$46,2 \pm 1,3$	$37,8 \pm 0,7$	$5,71 \pm 0,24$	$6,30 \pm 0,09$
BDME-10	$0,065 \pm 0,003$	$1,48 \pm 0,11$	$42,9 \pm 1,1$	$34,6 \pm 0,8$	$5,89 \pm 0,24$	$6,88 \pm 0,20$
Yıldız 98	$0,020 \pm 0,005$	$2,01 \pm 0,25$	$45,0 \pm 1,2$	$31,8 \pm 0,8$	$6,16 \pm 0,20$	$6,97 \pm 0,19$
Kırgız 95	$0,012 \pm 0,008$	$1,89 \pm 0,08$	$47,0 \pm 0,6$	$36,1 \pm 1,5$	$5,94 \pm 0,17$	$6,77 \pm 0,14$
Dağdaş	$0,041 \pm 0,015$	$1,85 \pm 0,09$	$44,3 \pm 1,8$	$34,4 \pm 1,0$	$5,46 \pm 0,65$	$5,89 \pm 0,32$
Ziyabey	$0,051 \pm 0,005$	$1,19 \pm 0,09$	$36,9 \pm 2,7$	$37,0 \pm 1,1$	$5,79 \pm 0,07$	$4,45 \pm 0,19$
00 KE 3	$0,070 \pm 0,012$	$2,14 \pm 0,24$	$42,7 \pm 1,6$	$38,0 \pm 1,3$	$5,22 \pm 0,06$	$5,63 \pm 0,16$
İzmir 85	$0,047 \pm 0,016$	$1,34 \pm 0,04$	$34,8 \pm 1,4$	$37,0 \pm 1,3$	$5,85 \pm 0,17$	$4,54 \pm 0,05$
Yakar	$0,066 \pm 0,009$	$1,76 \pm 0,12$	$46,0 \pm 2,7$	$31,6 \pm 0,6$	$6,52 \pm 0,24$	$6,88 \pm 0,36$
Ahmetağa	$0,131 \pm 0,009$	$1,38 \pm 0,08$	$35,7 \pm 4,9$	$37,4 \pm 0,7$	$4,42 \pm 0,59$	$4,85 \pm 0,33$
ES-14	$0,014 \pm 0,008$	$2,37 \pm 0,03$	$41,8 \pm 1,1$	$31,9 \pm 1,9$	$6,37 \pm 0,20$	$7,05 \pm 0,21$
Mean	0,050	1,75	42,9	35,2	5,82	6,24

<b>.</b>	Concentration in Shoot					
-	N	Ja	К		Са	
Genotypes	-Na	+Na	-Na	+Na	-Na	+Na
			(mg g	<sup>-1</sup> DW)		
Balcalı 2000	$0,35 \pm 0,02$	$11,0 \pm 0,5$	$41,6 \pm 0,2$	$23,8 \pm 1,26$	$9,92 \pm 0,52$	$6,84 \pm 0,48$
Gediz	$0,36 \pm 0,07$	$8,5 \pm 0,3$	$35,6 \pm 1,6$	$29,9 \pm 0,87$	$7,58 \pm 0,33$	$4,37 \pm 0,36$
Meram	$0,70 \pm 0,06$	$14,0 \pm 0,9$	$34,0 \pm 0,4$	$28,1 \pm 1,01$	$7,70 \pm 0,15$	$7,25 \pm 0,12$
Çakmak	$0,67 \pm 0,05$	$12,2 \pm 0,7$	$41,4 \pm 0,9$	$24,8 \pm 0,84$	$7,13 \pm 0,54$	$6,49 \pm 0,09$
Ege	$0,38 \pm 0,03$	$11,1 \pm 0,4$	$37,7 \pm 1,8$	$29,7 \pm 0,70$	$8,43 \pm 0,82$	$5,30 \pm 0,16$
Balcalı 85	$0,35 \pm 0,01$	$11,3 \pm 0,4$	$42,7 \pm 1,5$	$25,1 \pm 0,49$	$7,69 \pm 0,18$	$5,68 \pm 0,19$
Ç-1252	$0,80 \pm 0,10$	$12,7 \pm 0,1$	$44,4 \pm 0,6$	$26,0 \pm 0,40$	$7,54 \pm 0,36$	$7,15 \pm 0,28$
Şölen	$0,35 \pm 0,00$	$9,9 \pm 0,3$	$33,1 \pm 0,4$	$30,1 \pm 1,38$	$8,09 \pm 0,17$	$5,54 \pm 0,06$
Kümbet 2000	$0,74 \pm 0,06$	$13,8 \pm 0,8$	$37,4 \pm 0,4$	$29,2 \pm 2,40$	$7,34 \pm 0,28$	$6,77 \pm 0,03$
Tüten	$0,35 \pm 0,01$	$10,0 \pm 0,5$	$34,6 \pm 0,6$	$29,7 \pm 1,42$	$8,50 \pm 0,72$	$5,42 \pm 0,26$
Yılmaz	$0,82 \pm 0,02$	$15,6 \pm 0,7$	$34,3 \pm 0,4$	$28,5 \pm 0,84$	$10,01 \pm 0,10$	$9,33 \pm 0,06$
Yelken 2000	$0,49 \pm 0,03$	$13,6 \pm 0,3$	$34,5 \pm 1,2$	$25,9 \pm 0,39$	$8,02 \pm 0,35$	$7,27 \pm 0,16$
Kızıltan	$0,73 \pm 0,01$	$12,5 \pm 0,9$	$37,2 \pm 4,1$	$23,8 \pm 0,94$	$7,18 \pm 0,23$	$6,84 \pm 0,23$
Mean	0,55	12,0	37,6	27,3	8,09	6,48

The shoot concentrations of Na, K and Ca are important in development of salt tolerance in plants under saline conditions. However, there were no significant relations between salt tolerance index (expressed as the ratio of shoot dry weight in saline versus nonsaline conditions)

and the shoot Na, K and Ca concentrations within bread and durum wheat genotypes (Figure 4.1.1). However, there were some selected genotypes in which close inverse relationship exists between salt tolerance and Na concentration such as ES-14 and Gediz.



Figure 4.1.1 Correlations between NaCl tolerance index and Na, K and Ca concentration within bread and durum wheat genotypes. There are not any significant relationships in these correlations.  $R^2$  = linear regression coefficient squared.

The K/Na and Ca/Na ratios are widely considered parameters in evaluation of genotypes for their tolerance to salt stress. These ratios were much higher in bread than durum wheat due to higher Na absorption capacity of durum wheat. When all genotypes together considered, the K/Na and Ca/Na ratios did not however correlate with NaCl tolerance index both in bread and durum wheat genotypes (Figure 4.1.2 and 4.1.3). The K/Na ratio was correlated negatively with Na and positively with K concentrations. The correlation coefficients of K/Na ratio with shoot Na concentration were  $R^2 = 0.90^{***}$  for bread wheat and  $R^2 = 0.76^{***}$  for durum wheat; these values were much greater than the values obtained for shoot K concentration (e.g.,  $R^2 = 0.3181^*$ for bread wheat and  $R^2 = 0.4341^*$  for durum wheat). Under salty conditions, the elevated Na concentration in shoot decreased K concentration, but there was no significant relationship between Na and K concentrations in shoot for all bread and durum wheat genotypes (Figure 4.1.2). The relationship between Ca/Na ratio and shoot Na concentration was much more significant in bread ( $R^2 = 0.3522^*$ ) than in durum wheat ( $R^2 = 0.0229$ ). The correlation between Ca/Na ratio and shoot Na concentration tended to be negative and positive in bread and durum wheat, respectively. There was also no significant relationship between Ca/Na ratio and shoot Ca concentration within bread ( $R^2 = 0.1253$ ) and durum ( $R^2 = 0.2765$ ) wheat genotypes, but as expected Ca/Na ratio was correlated positively with Ca concentration. The Ca concentration correlated with Na concentrations, and this correlation was much more significant in durum ( $R^2$  =  $0.843^{***}$ ) than in bread wheat ( $R^2 = 0.2847^*$ ) (Figure 4.1.3). However, when individual genotypes considered, the genotypes with highest and lowest salt tolerance showed accordingly lower and higher Na concentrations and K/Na ratios. Such genotypes were selected for further detailed studies as described below.

According to the results of the greenhouse screening experiment, one sensitive and one tolerant bread and durum wheat genotypes were selected and these were ES-14, Alpu-01, Kızıltan, Gediz, respectively.



**Figure 4.1.2** The relationship between the shoot K/Na ratio and NaCl tolerance index (a, b). The shoot K/Na ratio is regressed negatively on shoot Na concentration (c, d), and positively on shoot K concentration (e, f). There is no significant relationship between shoot Na and K concentration themselves (g, h). \* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at P < 0.05 and P < 0.001 levels, respectively, as determined using simple linear regression (solid line is the calculated linear regression line);  $R^2 =$  linear regression coefficient squared.



**Figure 4.1.3** The relationship between the shoot Ca/Na ratio and NaCl tolerance index (a, b); shoot Na concentration (c, d), and on shoot Ca concentration (e, f). There is a positive correlation between shoot Na and K concentration themselves (g, h). \* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at P < 0.05 and P < 0.001 levels, respectively, as determined using simple linear regression (solid line is the calculated linear regression line);  $R^2$  = linear regression coefficient squared.

## 4.1.2 Growth Chamber Experiments

In order to study the effect of salt stress on root uptake of Na, K and Ca, salt tolerant (Alpu and Gediz) and salt sensitive (ES-14 and Kızıltan) wheat cultivars were exposed to four different salinity levels (0, 25, 75 and 150 mM NaCl) in nutrient solution. After addition of salt, nutrient solution were collected during one day at 12-h intervals. The measurements indicated that there were no specific differences in the net uptake rates and also cumulative uptakes of Na, K and Ca among the selected genotypes at 0 mM NaCl treatment (control) (Figure 4.1.4).



**Figure 4.1.4** Influence of exposure time on concentration of Na, K and Ca in nutrient solutions of 8 days-old salt tolerant (Alpu, Gediz) and salt sensitive (ES-14, K1z1ltan) wheat genotypes. Plants were grown for seven days at in nutrient solution and treated with 0 mM NaCl for 24 hours before harvest. Cumulative uptake rate represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants (a, c, e).Uptake rates represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants per hour (b, d, f). The data represent means of four independent replications.

As expected, cumulative Na uptake progressively increased with the duration of the 25 mM NaCl treatment. The total Na uptakes were more or less similar in Alpu, ES-14 and Gediz, but the cumulative Na uptake in Kızıltan was lower compared to other cultivars after 24 h exposure time (Figure 4.1.5). The uptake rate of Na increased with exposure time in Alpu, ES-14 and Kızıltan, while there was no clear alteration in Na uptake rate of Gediz (Figure 4.1.5). Due to increases in K uptake rate with exposure time, the cumulative uptake progressively increased with the duration of NaCl treatment. However, when compared to 0 mM NaCl treatment, the cumulative K uptake



**Figure 4.1.5** Influence of exposure time on concentration of Na, K and Ca in nutrient solutions of 8 days-old salt tolerant (Alpu, Gediz) and salt sensitive (ES-14, Kızıltan) wheat genotypes. Plants were grown for seven days at in nutrient solution and treated with 25 mM NaCl for 24 hours before harvest. Cumulative uptake rate represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants (a, c, e).Uptake rates represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants (a, c, e).Uptake rates represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants per hour (b, d, f). The data represent means of four independent replications.

enhanced in salt tolerant (Alpu) and salt sensitive (ES-14) bread wheat genotypes, while it declined in salt sensitive durum wheat (Kızıltan) after 24 h exposure time. Salt tolerant durum wheat, Gediz, had more or less similar cumulative K uptake at 12 h and 24 h after 25 mM NaCl exposure. Application of 25 mM NaCl caused slight decreases in both net uptake rate and cumulative uptake of Ca in the salt sensitive genotypes, ES-14 and Kızıltan. On the other hand, the cumulative Ca uptakes and net uptake rates of Ca were increased in salt tolerant genotypes, Alpu and Gediz at 25 mM NaCl supply compared to 75 mM NaCl. Under 25 mM NaCl application, cumulative Ca uptake rate was associated by increasing Ca uptake rate with the exposure duration in all genotypes (Figure 4.1.5).

According to the results obtained at 75 mM NaCl supply, Na exclusion was observed in all genotypes at 12 h after NaCl exposure. There was a marked difference in amount of Na efflux among bread and durum wheat genotypes. Bread wheat genotypes excluded higher level of Na compared to durum wheat genotypes. Interestingly, Na uptake rates increased in salt tolerant cultivars, Gediz and especially in Alpu with regard to the measurements at 24 h after NaCl treatment. As a consequence of this, cumulative Na uptake was higher in salt tolerant genotypes than salt sensitive genotypes after 24 h. exposure time that is in agreement with the results obtained in greenhouse. The cumulative Ca uptake and net Ca uptake rates showed similarities with the results of Na uptake during the exposure time to 75 mM NaCl supply (Figure 4.1.6). The total K uptake capacity, associated to increasing of K uptake rates, in all genotypes increased with the exposure time. The cumulative K uptake was higher in Alpu compared to the others, in which total K uptake was more or less similar, at 24 h after 75 mM NaCl exposure.

The results with 150 mM NaCl treatment showed significant differences in uptake rates of Na, K and Ca between bread and durum wheat genotypes (Figure 4.1.7). Durum wheat genotypes had higher cumulative Na uptakes and net Na uptake rates compared to bread wheat. The measurement at 12 h after NaCl exposure to 150 mM NaCl demonstrated that Na exclusion occurred in salt tolerant bread wheat, Alpu, while the other genotypes showed Na uptake from the nutrient solution. However, Na uptake rate progressively increased with the exposure duration in only Alpu, while the uptake rate of Na decreased in the other genotypes. Furthermore, the total Na uptake increased after 24 h exposure time, except Gediz. Like the results obtained with 75 mM NaCl treatment



**Figure 4.1.6** Influence of exposure time on concentration of Na, K and Ca in nutrient solutions of 8 days-old salt tolerant (Alpu, Gediz) and salt sensitive (ES-14, K1z1ltan) wheat genotypes. Plants were grown for seven days at in nutrient solution and treated with 75 mM NaCl for 24 hours before harvest. Cumulative uptake rate represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants (a, c, e).Uptake rates represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants (a, c, e).Uptake rates represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants per hour (b, d, f). The data represent means of four independent replications.

there were similarities between Na and Ca uptakes with respect to the results obtained at 12 h and 24 h following 150 mM NaCl exposure (Figure 4.1.7). In the case of K, there was a marked decrease in cumulative K uptake and net K uptake rate in all genotypes, except Kızıltan, at 150 mM NaCl treatment, when compared to 75 mM NaCl application. In contrast to bread wheat genotypes, the K uptake was decreased with exposure time to salt. . However, the cumulative K uptake was higher in durum wheat than in bread wheat. Salt sensitive durum wheat, Kızıltan, had higher total K uptake than the salt tolerant durum wheat, Gediz after 24 h exposure duration. In the case of

bread wheat, the salt tolerant Alpu had higher cumulative K uptake than salt sensitive ES-14. The cumulative of Na uptake and Na uptake rate at 150 mM NaCl was correlated showed similarities with the results obtained in greenhouse experiments. The cumulative and net uptake rates of Na at 150 mM NaCl showed similarities with the results obtained in greenhouse experiments. The total Na uptake capacity was higher in durum wheat than in bread wheat genotypes. Like the results obtained in greenhouse experiment, tolerant genotypes had lower Na concentration compared to the sensitive genotypes. A high genotypic variation in salinity tolerance was only observed at 150 mM NaCl leading to suggestion that salinity level could be important in ranking genotypes for their tolerance to NaCl toxicity.



**Figure 4.1.7** Influence of exposure time on concentration of Na, K and Ca in nutrient solutions of 8 days-old salt tolerant (Alpu, Gediz) and salt sensitive (ES-14, K1z1ltan) wheat genotypes. Plants were grown for seven days at in nutrient solution and treated with 150 mM NaCl for 24 hours before harvest. Cumulative uptake rate represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants (a, c, e).Uptake rates represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants (a, c, e).uptake rates represented as  $\mu$ mol Na, K and Ca 20 plants per hour (b, d, f). The data represent means of four independent replications.

## 4.2 Screening for Salt Tolerance in Aegilops tauschii Genotypes

### 4.2.1 Greenhouse Experiments

Aegilops tauschii, the D-genome donor of bread wheat was used to determine the level of salt tolerance. For this purpose, 116 Aegilops tauschii genotypes were grown in greenhouse with (1500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl treatment for 26 days. There was a large variation between genotypes for salt tolerance expressed as the ratio of dry matter production at salt treatment to the dry weight without salt treatment Based on this salt tolerance index, 18 genotypes were chosen for the next experiment. Among the selected 18 genotypes, there were the 9 salt tolerant genotypes (Aegilops 95, 99, 103, 108, 115, 118, 141, 147 and 148) and the 9 salt sensitive genotypes (Aegilops 1, 20, 32, 36, 39, 40, 45, 60 and 93). These selected genotypes were grown with 0, 2500 and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment for 25 days in greenhouse. Salt tolerance index of the genotypes found in the first experiment significantly correlated with salt tolerance index found in the second experiment with 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatments, indicating close relationship between both experiments in terms of the suitability of the screening study. But, the close relationship found between 2 experiments with Aegilops tauschii was much closer at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil than at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil (Figure 4.2.1).



**Figure 4.2.1** The relationships between NaCl tolerance index in first experiment and NaCl tolerance index obtained in second experiment. \* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at P < 0.05 and P < 0.001 levels, respectively.  $R^2 =$  linear regression coefficient squared. <sup>a</sup> under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply, <sup>b</sup> under 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply

## 4.2.1.1 Leaf Symptoms and Dry Matter Production

The first response of *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes to salt stress was marked reduction in leaf size and shoot elongation. Thereafter, leaf chlorosis and necrosis were appeared in genotypes under salt treatment, especially in salt-sensitive genotypes. When compared to 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil, the NaCl tolerance index correlated well with severity of leaf symptoms much more significantly than the 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment (Table 4.2.1). Generally, all genotypes were less affected from 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment and the severity of visible symptoms were slight in 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treated plants. Therefore, the extent of the genotypic variation under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment was small. In contrast to 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil, there was a large genotypic variation among these genotypes when exposed to 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment. In the case of some (sensitive) genotypes, severe chlorosis and necrosis developed on the older leaves. Based on the severity of leaf symptoms found in the second experiment with *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes, the Aegilops genotypes 141, 108 and 147 were the most salt tolerant genotypes to salinity.

The selected 18 genotypes showed also greater genotypic differences in terms of dry matter production capacity under salt treatment, and this variation seems to be larger at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment than at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment (Table 4.2.1). Under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil condition, the least shoot dry matter reductions were observed in the tolerant genotypes Aegilops 115, 118 and 108; and the highest reductions in dry weights were found in sensitive genotypes Aegilops 45, 20 and 40. In the case of 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment Aegilops 108, 115 and 118 had the lowest reductions in shoot dry weights, while Aegilops 36, 20 and 45 showed the highest decreases in shoot dry matter reduction. Based on these results and observations, the most tolerant and the most sensitive genotypes were same in both *Aegilops* experiment, except the Aegilops genotypes 40 and 36.

There was a significant correlation between salt tolerance index and the shoot dry matter production at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment (Figure 4.2.2). In the case of 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, the correlation between NaCl tolerance trait and absolute shoot dry weight was greater than the 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply (Figure 4.2.2). This result indicates that the shoot dry weight under salt treatment can be used as

a selection criterion for selecting genotypes for high salt tolerance. The shoot dry matter production of the sensitive genotypes was much more affected by 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment than the tolerant genotypes, except Aegilops 148.



**Figure 4.2.2** The relationships between NaCl tolerance index and absolute shoot dry weight under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil condition (a) and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil condition (b). NaCl<sub>2500</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>2500</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>0</sub>) X 100]; NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>2500</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>0</sub>) X 100]; NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>2500</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>0</sub>) X 100]; \*\*\* is statistically significant at P < 0.001 level. R<sup>2</sup> = linear regression coefficient squared. <sup>a</sup> under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply. <sup>b</sup> under 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply

**Table 4.2.1** Effect of NaCl supply on leaf symptoms, shoot dry matter and NaCl tolerance index of 18 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown for 25 days under greenhouse conditions. NaCl<sub>0</sub>, NaCl<sub>2500</sub> and NaCl<sub>5000</sub> mean 0, 2500 and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, respectively. NaCl<sub>2500</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>2500</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>0</sub>) X 100]; NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>5000</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>0</sub>) X 100]; NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>5000</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>0</sub>) X 100]; NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index was of 3 independent replications. All genotypes are ranked according to NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index.

	Leaf Syn	nptoms**	Dry matter production		NaCl <sub>2500</sub>	NaCl <sub>5000</sub>	
Genotypes	NaCl <sub>2500</sub>	NaCl <sub>5000</sub>	NaCl <sub>0</sub>	NaCl <sub>2500</sub>	NaCl <sub>5000</sub>	Tol. Ind.	Tol. Ind.
				$(\mu g \ plant^{-1})$		(%)	(%)
Aegilops 108*	4.5	3.5	$252 \pm 20$	$164 \pm 15$	$149 \pm 13$	65	59
Aegilops 115*	4	3	$236~\pm~23$	$174 \pm 2$	$125 \pm 6$	74	53
Aegilops 118*	4	3	$207~\pm~19$	$141 \pm 1$	$108 \pm 4$	68	52
Aegilops 95*	4.5	3	$279 \pm 16$	$152 \pm 14$	$145 \pm 15$	54	52
Aegilops 141*	4.5	4	$249 \pm 15$	$131 \pm 7$	$126 \pm 15$	53	51
Aegilops 147*	4.5	3.5	$266 \pm 9$	$135 \pm 16$	$128 \pm 12$	51	48
Aegilops 99*	4.5	3	$306 \pm 32$	$161 \pm 19$	$145 \pm 14$	53	47
Aegilops 103*	4.5	3	$301 \pm 3$	$171 \pm 9$	$142 \pm 2$	57	47
Aegilops 1	4.5	3	$154 \pm 14$	$84 \pm 3$	$71 \pm 11$	54	46
Aegilops 60	4	2	$249 \pm 15$	$143 \pm 8$	$106 \pm 2$	57	43
Aegilops 148*	4.5	3	$264 \pm 17$	$159 \pm 9$	$110 \pm 10$	60	42
Aegilops 40	4.5	2.5	$257 \pm 11$	$92 \pm 3$	$106 \pm 3$	36	41
Aegilops 32	4.5	2.5	$174 \pm 3$	$103 \pm 21$	$70 \pm 11$	59	40
Aegilops 93	4.5	3	$317 \pm 30$	$134 \pm 9$	$126 \pm 12$	42	40
Aegilops 39	4.5	2.5	$170 \pm 11$	$110 \pm 2$	$66 \pm 1$	65	39
Aegilops 36	4	2	$188 \pm 8$	$79 \pm 5$	$67 \pm 2$	42	35
Aegilops 20	4	2	$217 \pm 22$	$85 \pm 12$	$74 \pm 6$	39	34
Aegilops 45	4.5	2.5	$287~\pm~5$	$118 \pm 2$	$95 \pm 1$	41	33
Mean	4	3	243	130	109	54	45

\*Salt tolerant genotypes based on the results obtained in experiment 1.

Leaf symptoms of salt stress: 1 (very severe) to 5 (very slight or no symptoms).

## 4.2.1.2 Concentrations of Na, K, and Ca

The salt sensitive and tolerant genotypes had very similar shoot Na, K and Ca concentrations without NaCl treatment. The mean values of shoot Na, K and Ca concentrations were 0.101, 34 and 5.49 mg g<sup>-1</sup> in tolerant genotypes without NaCl treatment, respectively, while in the sensitive genotypes these values were 0.098, 33 and 5.92 mg g<sup>-1</sup> in the same order. The shoot Na and Ca concentrations increased, while the shoot concentration of K decreased by increasing NaCl. The shoot concentration of Na was similar among the sensitive and the tolerant genotypes, but the differences in Na concentrations between the genotypes became distinct by increasing NaCl. On average, the sensitive genotypes contained 1.7 and 1.8-fold higher Na concentrations in shoots than the tolerant genotypes at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, respectively.

When 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil was supplied, the highest and lowest shoot Na concentrations were observed in the sensitive genotype Aegilops 20 (6.22 mg g<sup>-1</sup>) and tolerant genotype Aegilops 115 (1.75 mg g<sup>-1</sup>), respectively (Table 4.2.2). Despite significant variation in shoot Na concentration within sensitive and tolerant genotypes, there was a weak but not significant relationship between NaCl tolerance and shoot Na concentration when all genotypes considered together ( $R^2 = 0.1372$ ) (Figure 4.2.3). The tolerant and sensitive genotypes had more or less similar K and Ca concentrations at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil (Table 4.2.3 and 4.2.4). Interestingly, the highest shoot concentrations of K and Ca were found in sensitive genotypes Aegilops 40 and 1, respectively, while tolerant genotypes Aegilops 118 and 108 had the lowest K and Ca concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil condition. There was also a moderately significant correlation ( $R^2 = 0.2477^*$ ) between K concentration and NaCl tolerance index at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment (Figure 4.2.3). However, shoot Ca concentration showed no significant correlation with NaCl tolerance with 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> supply ( $R^2 = 0.0041$ ) (Figure 4.2.3).

At 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, the shoot concentration of Na increased, and the Na concentrations of genotypes at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment generally higher than Ca concentration. Similarly also some sensitive genotypes such as Aegilops 20, 32, 36 and 39 had greater Na concentration than K concentration. On average, the shoot concentrations of Na, K and Ca were 14.9, 20.99 and 12.14 mg g<sup>-1</sup>,

41



**Figure 4.2.3** The NaCl tolerance index correlated with Na, K and Ca concentrations (mg g<sup>-1</sup>) (a, b and c) under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition. NaCl<sub>2500</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>2500</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>0</sub>) X 100. \* is statistically significant at P < 0.05 level. R<sup>2</sup> = linear regression coefficient squared.

respectively. Applying NaCl at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil resulted in increases in the shoot Na concentration. Accordingly, sensitive genotypes Aegilops 32 (28.9 mg  $g^{-1}$ ) had the highest Na concentration and the lowest Na concentration was found in tolerant genotype Aegilops 115 (7.2 mg  $g^{-1}$ ). On the other hand, applying NaCl at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil decreased K concentration, mainly in the sensitive genotypes. The shoot K concentration was varied from 17.97 mg  $g^{-1}$  (Aegilops 45) to 24.53 mg  $g^{-1}$  (Aegilops 108). In the case of Ca concentration, the highest Ca concentration was found in tolerant genotype (Aegilops 95), while Aegilops 36 had the lowest shoot Ca concentration under 5000 mg NaCl g<sup>-1</sup> condition. With 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply, there was a marked increase in Na and Ca concentrations, particularly in the sensitive genotypes. On the other hand, applying NaCl at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil decreased K concentration, mainly in the sensitive genotypes. NaCl tolerance index at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment significantly correlated with shoot concentrations of Na, K and Ca ( $R^2 = 0.3496^{**}$ ,  $R^2 =$ 0.2822\* and  $R^2 = 0.3466^*$ ) (Figure 4.2.4). These correlations at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment were stronger and more significant than the correlations obtained at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment. The correlation between NaCl tolerance index and shoot Na concentration was in negative direction. There was also an inverse trend between NaCl tolerance index and shoot Ca concentration. In contrast to the results obtained at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, the tolerance index was regressed positively on shoot K concentration under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil condition.



**Figure 4.2.4** The NaCl tolerance index correlated with Na, K and Ca concentrations (mg g<sup>-1</sup>) (a, b and c) under 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition. NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index was calculated as: [(dry matter production at NaCl<sub>5000</sub>/dry matter production at NaCl<sub>0</sub>) X 100. \* and \*\* are statistically significant at P < 0.05 and P < 0.01 levels, respectively. R<sup>2</sup> = linear regression coefficient squared.

**Table 4.2.2** Shoot Na concentration of 25-day old 18 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl treatment under greenhouse conditions. NaCl<sub>0</sub>, NaCl<sub>2500</sub> and NaCl<sub>5000</sub> mean 0, 2500 and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, respectively. Data represent means of 3 independent replications. All genotypes are ranked according to NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index.\* Salt tolerant genotypes

	Na Concentration in Shoot			
Genotypes	NaCl <sub>0</sub>	NaCl <sub>2500</sub>	NaCl <sub>5000</sub>	
		$(mg g^{-1} DW)$		
Aegilops 108*	$0.090 \pm 0.014$	$2.27 \pm 0.16$	$9.8 \pm 0.2$	
Aegilops 115*	$0.119 \pm 0.006$	$1.75 \pm 0.13$	$7.2 \pm 0.3$	
Aegilops 118*	$0.158 \pm 0.026$	$2.24 \pm 0.42$	$15.7 \pm 3.4$	
Aegilops 95*	$0.065 \pm 0.002$	$2.31 \pm 0.25$	$9.2 \pm 2.6$	
Aegilops 141*	$0.061 \pm 0.002$	$2.24 \pm 0.10$	$12.3 \pm 0.7$	
Aegilops 147*	$0.132 \pm 0.014$	$2.69 \pm 0.34$	$13.2 \pm 0.6$	
Aegilops 99*	$0.105 \pm 0.020$	$2.26 \pm 0.25$	$7.2 \pm 0.8$	
Aegilops 103*	$0.087 \pm 0.008$	$3.24 \pm 0.45$	$7.8 \pm 1.0$	
Aegilops 1	$0.110 \pm 0.001$	$4.95 \pm 0.29$	$18.7 \pm 6.7$	
Aegilops 60	$0.081 \pm 0.002$	$1.92 \pm 0.14$	$13.9 \pm 0.1$	
Aegilops 148*	$0.092 \pm 0.001$	$2.05 \pm 0.08$	$12.9 \pm 1.1$	
Aegilops 40	$0.120 \pm 0.002$	$4.67 \pm 0.45$	$16.3 \pm 1.9$	
Aegilops 32	$0.091 \pm 0.014$	$4.73 \pm 0.64$	$28.9 \pm 1.7$	
Aegilops 93	$0.074 \pm 0.005$	$1.97 \pm 0.14$	$9.6 \pm 1.1$	
Aegilops 39	$0.084 \pm 0.011$	$5.23 \pm 0.67$	$24.7 \pm 1.7$	
Aegilops 36	$0.111 \pm 0.006$	$4.55 \pm 0.21$	$25.1 \pm 3.4$	
Aegilops 20	$0.091 \pm 0.010$	$6.22 \pm 0.25$	$22.1 \pm 2.3$	
Aegilops 45	$0.117 \pm 0.005$	$2.56 \pm 0.37$	$13.8 \pm 2.9$	
Mean	0.099	3.21	14.9	

**Table 4.2.3** Shoot K concentration of 25-day old 18 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl treatment under greenhouse conditions. NaCl<sub>0</sub>, NaCl<sub>2500</sub> and NaCl<sub>5000</sub> mean 0, 2500 and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, respectively. Data represent means of 3 independent replications. All genotypes are ranked according to NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index.\* Salt tolerant genotypes

	K Concentration in Shoot		
Genotypes	NaCl <sub>0</sub>	NaCl <sub>2500</sub>	NaCl <sub>5000</sub>
		$(mg g^{-1} DW)$	
Aegilops 108*	$34.03 \pm 0.74$	$26.74 \pm 0.98$	$24.53 \pm 0.75$
Aegilops 115*	$33.05 \pm 0.29$	$24.67 \pm 1.08$	$20.72 \ \pm \ 0.86$
Aegilops 118*	$29.89 \pm 2.34$	$23.01 \pm 1.91$	$18.91 \ \pm \ 0.87$
Aegilops 95*	$34.15 \pm 0.25$	$26.25 \pm 0.09$	$22.67 \pm 1.67$
Aegilops 141*	$34.14 \pm 0.06$	$25.59 \pm 0.35$	$21.22 \pm 0.63$
Aegilops 147*	$34.76 \pm 0.52$	$26.31 \pm 0.76$	$21.22 \pm 0.97$
Aegilops 99*	$34.83 \pm 0.30$	$27.18 \pm 0.82$	$23.58 \pm 1.01$
Aegilops 103*	$35.09 \pm 0.12$	$26.67 \pm 0.73$	$24.09 \pm 0.81$
Aegilops 1	$32.12 \pm 1.62$	$24.79 \ \pm \ 0.88$	$20.49 \pm 0.41$
Aegilops 60	$31.85 \pm 0.35$	$24.83 \pm 0.75$	$18.39 \pm 0.57$
Aegilops 148*	$36.12 \pm 0.40$	$26.84 \pm 0.65$	$20.20 \pm 0.64$
Aegilops 40	$33.98 \pm 0.23$	$27.99 \pm 0.26$	$22.24 \pm 1.18$
Aegilops 32	$34.03 \pm 0.19$	$25.89 \pm 1.35$	$20.11 \pm 1.69$
Aegilops 93	$33.96 \pm 0.40$	$27.65 \pm 1.16$	$22.17 \pm 0.41$
Aegilops 39	$32.86 \pm 1.97$	$24.86 \pm 1.13$	$19.59 \pm 1.37$
Aegilops 36	$33.26 \pm 1.12$	$25.92 \pm 1.68$	$18.92 \pm 0.81$
Aegilops 20	$33.54 \pm 1.02$	$24.92 \pm 0.72$	$20.87 \pm 1.95$
Aegilops 45	$32.95 \pm 0.28$	$25.96 \pm 0.90$	$17.97 \pm 1.64$
Mean	33.59	25.89	20.99

**Table 4.2.4** Shoot K concentration of 25-day old 18 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl treatment under greenhouse conditions. NaCl<sub>0</sub>, NaCl<sub>2500</sub> and NaCl<sub>5000</sub> mean 0, 2500 and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, respectively. Data represent means of 3 independent replications. All genotypes are ranked according to NaCl<sub>5000</sub> tolerance index.\* Salt tolerant genotypes

	Ca Concentration in Shoot				
Genotypes	NaCl <sub>0</sub>	NaCl <sub>2500</sub>	NaCl <sub>5000</sub>		
		$(mg g^{-1} DW)$			
Aegilops 108*	$5.46 \pm 0.16$	$8.09 \pm 0.37$	$9.74 \pm 0.35$		
Aegilops 115*	$5.90 \pm 0.09$	$10.26 \pm 0.42$	$11.93 \pm 0.10$		
Aegilops 118*	$5.56 \pm 0.37$	$9.28 \pm 0.75$	$12.24 \pm 1.67$		
Aegilops 95*	$4.58 \pm 0.25$	$8.86 \pm 0.44$	$9.14 \pm 0.71$		
Aegilops 141*	$5.97 \pm 0.03$	$9.81 \pm 0.23$	$13.77 \pm 0.33$		
Aegilops 147*	$5.65 \pm 0.21$	$9.84 \pm 0.69$	$11.01 \pm 0.31$		
Aegilops 99*	$5.28 \pm 0.09$	$9.11 \pm 0.25$	$10.20 \pm 0.40$		
Aegilops 103*	$5.22 \pm 0.36$	$9.56 \pm 0.56$	$9.24 \pm 0.43$		
Aegilops 1	$6.92 \pm 0.10$	$12.04 \pm 0.24$	$13.26 \pm 0.23$		
Aegilops 60	$5.66 \pm 0.23$	$10.29 \pm 0.78$	$13.48 \pm 0.82$		
Aegilops 148*	$5.79 \pm 0.21$	$10.00 \pm 0.75$	$13.05 \pm 0.76$		
Aegilops 40	$5.55 \pm 0.14$	$9.57 \pm 0.29$	$12.90 \pm 0.66$		
Aegilops 32	$5.83 \pm 0.12$	$10.15 \pm 0.01$	$12.45 \pm 0.50$		
Aegilops 93	$5.28 \pm 0.43$	$8.78 \pm 0.95$	$11.25 \pm 1.08$		
Aegilops 39	$5.42 \pm 0.23$	$8.38 ~\pm~ 0.86$	$14.09 \pm 1.42$		
Aegilops 36	$5.50 \pm 0.16$	$9.17 \pm 0.73$	$14.75 \pm 1.66$		
Aegilops 20	$6.14 \pm 0.25$	$9.69 \pm 0.94$	$12.25 \pm 0.26$		
Aegilops 45	$6.99 \pm 0.24$	$10.48 \pm 0.50$	$13.78 \pm 0.41$		
Mean	5.71	9.63	12.14		

As expected, there were also significant correlations between K/Na, Ca/Na ratios and shoot Na concentration at both 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil ( $R^2 = 0.9318^{***}$ ,  $R^2 =$  $0.862^{***}$ ) and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment ( $R^2 = 0.7929^{***}$ ,  $R^2 = 0.8054^{***}$ ) (Figure 4.2.5). The correlations between K/Na, Ca/Na ratios and shoot Na concentration were also highly significant in the first experiment ( $R^2 = 0.5397^{***}$ ,  $R^2 = 0.4959^{***}$ ) (Figure 4.2.5). The K/Na and Ca/Na ratios were regressed negatively on Na concentration in all saline conditions. In general, the sensitive genotypes had higher Na concentrations associated with lower K/Na and Ca/Na ratios, when compared to tolerant genotypes. At 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, the highest K/Na and Ca/Na ratios were found in Aegilops 115, whereas the lowest ratio in Aegilops 20. When 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil was applied, the highest K/Na and Ca/Na ratios were found in Aegilops 99 and Aegilops 115, respectively. Aegilops 32 had the lowest K/Na and Ca/Na ratios under 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil condition.



Na Concentration (mg g<sup>-1</sup>)

**Figure 4.2.5** The relationships between the shoot K/Na ratio and shoot Na concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (a), 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (b) and in the first experiment (c). The relationships between the shoot Ca/Na ratio and shoot Na concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (d), 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (e) and in the first experiment (f). The shoot K/Na and Ca/Na ratios are regressed negatively on shoot Na concentration. \*\*\* is statistically significant at P < 0.001 level. R<sup>2</sup> = linear regression coefficient squared.

The relationship between K/Na ratio and shoot K concentration was much more significant at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil ( $R^2 = 0.558^{***}$ ) than at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment ( $R^2 = 0.0275$ ). In the case of first experiment, the K/Na ratio showed a very significant correlation with shoot K concentration ( $R^2 = 0.1002^{***}$ ) (Figure 4.2.6). The

relationship between Ca/Na ratio and shoot Ca concentration was not significant at both 2500 and 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil, but there was moderately significant relation in the first experiment ( $R^2 = 0.0493^*$ ) (Figure 4.2.7).



**Figure 4.2.6** The relationships between the shoot K/Na ratio and shoot K concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (a), 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (b) and in the first experiment (c). The shoot K/Na ratio is regressed positively on shoot K concentration. \* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at P < 0.05 and P < 0.001 levels, respectively.  $R^2$  = linear regression coefficient squared.



**Figure 4.2.7** The relationships between the shoot Ca/Na ratio and shoot Ca concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (a), 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (b) and in the first experiment (c). \* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at P < 0.05 and P < 0.001 levels, respectively. R<sup>2</sup> = linear regression coefficient squared

There was an inverse trend between shoot K and Na concentrations. The K concentration correlated with Na concentration at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.2973\*) more significantly than at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.0134). In the case of the first experiment, there was, however, no significant correlation (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.0017). Shoot Ca concentration was correlated positively with Na concentration. The correlation between shoot Na and Ca concentrations was much more significant at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.3982\*\*) than in the first experiment (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.0568\*) (Figure 4.2.8). On the other hand, the relationship between Na and Ca concentration at 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply was very poor (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.018). The shoot K concentration showed a very significant correlation with Ca concentration at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.6743\*\*\*) and in the first experiment (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.3526\*\*\*) in contrast to 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment (R<sup>2</sup> = 0.0824) (Figure 4.2.8).

The results obtained at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply were similar to the first experiment results supporting the idea that Na concentration is an important selection criteria under salinity stress. Based on their Na uptake capacity at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment, 9 genotypes were selected to use in the further experiments related to physiological effects of salinity stress among these genotypes. Five of these selected genotypes (Aegilops 95, 99, 103,108 and 115) were salt tolerant and they had lower Na concentration at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply. The other 4 genotypes (Aegilops 20, 32, 36 and 39) were sensitive to salinity and had higher Na concentration at 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply.



**Figure 4.2.8** The relationships between the shoot K and Na concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (a), 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (b) and in the first experiment (c). The relationships between the shoot Ca and Na concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (d), 5000 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (e) and in the first experiment (f). The relationships between the shoot K and Ca concentrations under 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> condition (h) and in the first experiment (i). \* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at P < 0.05 and P < 0.001 levels, respectively. R<sup>2</sup> = linear regression coefficient squared.

# 4.2.2 Growth Chamber Experiments

In order to study the effect of NaCl application on uptake rate of Na, K and Ca, nutrient solution experiment has been conducted in growth chamber by using selected salt tolerant and salt sensitive *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes. Plants grown in nutrient solution were exposed to 75 mM NaCl, and the uptake solution was sampled at 0 h, 12 h and 24 h after NaCl exposure. The salinity stress influenced similarly the cumulative Na uptake and net Na uptake rate. Some genotypes showed Na efflux (Na exclusion) when exposed to NaCl stress. Sodium exclusion was observed mainly in salt tolerant genotypes, Aegilops 95, 99, 108 and 115, and in the salt sensitive genotype, Aegilops 36, at 12 h after exposure duration (Figure 4.2.9).

The results of Na uptake at 12 h after exposure time showed that salt tolerant genotype, Aegilops 103 and salt sensitive genotypes, Aegilops 20, 32 and 39, absorbed Na in contrast to the other genotypes in which Na excluded. However, the results obtained at 24 h, showed that Aegilops 95, 99 and 108 absorbed Na, while Na exclusion was found in Aegilops 103, 20 and 32. Aegilops 115 and 36 continued to show Na efflux at 24 h after NaCl exposure duration. The absorption of Na during 24 h was observed only in one genotype that was the salt tolerant Aegilops 39.

The total Ca uptake and net Ca uptake rates were similarly affected from NaCl supply. Such similarities were also detected in 75 mM and 150 mM NaCl exposure to modern cultivars (Figure 4.2.10). In the case of K, root uptake continued increasingly during 24 h after NaCl exposure in all genotypes, except Aegilops 36 that absorbed considerably low K from the nutrient solution (Figure 4.2.11). The sensitivity to salinity of Aegilops 36 seems to be associated with the low level of K/Na ratio, due to its low K uptake capacity. Aegilops 99 and 108, that showed the highest efflux rate in Na and Ca at 12 h after exposure duration, removed also K from solution at 12 h.

The cumulative K uptake was higher in Aegilops 95,103, 108 and 39 at 24 h after NaCl exposure. In the case of Aegilops 108, cumulative uptake of K and Na was greater when compared to other genotypes at 12 h after the NaCl treatment. Na exclusion and K uptake in Aegilops 103 progressively increased with the duration of the NaCl treatment. The high salinity tolerance of Aegilops 103 is particularly associated with the capacity of this genotype to exclude Na from roots.



**Figure 4.2.9** Influence of exposure time on concentration of Na in nutrient solutions of 15days-old salt tolerant (Aegilops 95, 99, 103, 108 and 115) and salt sensitive (Aegilops 20, 32, 36 and 39) wheat genotypes. Plants were grown for fourteen days at in nutrient solution and treated with 75 mM NaCl for 24 hours before harvest. Cumulative uptake rate represented as µmol Na 10 plants. Uptake rates represented as µmol Na 10 plants per hour. The data represent means of four independent replications.



**Figure 4.2.10** Influence of exposure time on concentration of Ca in nutrient solutions of 15daysold salt tolerant (Aegilops 95, 99, 103, 108 and 115) and salt sensitive (Aegilops 20, 32, 36 and 39) wheat genotypes. Plants were grown for fourteen days at in nutrient solution and treated with 75 mM NaCl for 24 hours before harvest. Cumulative uptake rate represented as  $\mu$ mol Ca 10 plants. Uptake rates represented as  $\mu$ mol Ca 10 plants per hour. The data represent means of four independent replications.



**Figure 4.2.11** Influence of exposure time on concentration of K in nutrient solutions of 15days-old salt tolerant (Aegilops 95, 99, 103, 108 and 115) and salt sensitive (Aegilops 20, 32, 36 and 39) wheat genotypes. Plants were grown for fourteen days at in nutrient solution and treated with 75 mM NaCl for 24 hours before harvest. Cumulative uptake rate represented as  $\mu$ mol K 10 plants. Uptake rates represented as  $\mu$ mol K 10 plants per hour. The data represent means of four independent replications.

# 4.3 Screening for Zinc Deficiency in Salt Stress Tolerant *Aegilops Tauschii* Genotypes

Previously, *Aegilops tauschii* has been shown as an important genetic resource to improve Zn efficiency in wheat (Cakmak *et al.*, 1999a, b; Merry *et al.*, 1999). The *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes we selected are different from the genotypes used by Cakmak *et al.*, (1999a, b) and Merry *et al.*, (1999). Based on the results of the first greenhouse screening experiment with *Aegilops tauschii*, 42 genotypes were selected to study the genetic variation for Zn deficiency tolerance, defined as the ratio of shoot dry weight at low Zn supply to the dry weight at high Zn supply. Among these genotypes used for Zn deficiency tolerance studies, 23 selected genotypes were salt tolerant and other 19 genotypes were salt sensitive based on the NaCl tolerance index. Plants were grown for 42 days under Zn deficiency (0 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and sufficient Zn supply (2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) on a Zn deficient soil from Central Anatolia (Eskisehir location).

There was a substantial genetic variation in tolerance to Zn deficiency among the *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes tested. This variation was about 5-fold among the genotypes (Table 4.3.1). Under adequate Zn supply, there was no significant difference in shoot growth between Zn efficient (tolerant) and inefficient (sensitive) genotypes (Table 4.3.1). However, Zn efficient genotypes had higher shoot dry weight compared to Zn-inefficient genotypes under Zn deficiency.

Dry matter production was decreased under Zn deficiency, and the magnitude of these decreases in the shoot dry matter by Zn deficiency varied from 11% (Aegilops 90) to 82% (Aegilops 20), with an average value of 34% (Table 4.3.1). In addition to dry matter reduction, Zn deficiency resulted in development leaf chlorosis and necrosis particularly on older leaves of the Zn deficiency sensitive genotypes. The selected genotypes showed marked differences in the severity of visual symptoms. Higher tolerance to Zn deficiency significantly positively correlated with the less severity of leaf symptoms caused by Zn deficiency  $(R^2 = 0.5571^{***})$  (Figure 4.3.1). Zinc inefficient genotypes showed severe deficiency symptoms, while Zn deficiency symptoms developed slightly in Zn efficient genotypes. According to these results, the 5 most Zn-efficient genotypes (Aegilops 90, 72, 125, 62 and 99) and the 5 most Zn-efficient genotypes (Aegilops 40, 36, 18, 32 and 20) were selected to repeat this
experiment. Zinc efficiency ratio also highly correlated with the shoot dry weight of these genotypes under Zn deficiency ( $R^2 = 0.6246^{***}$ ) (Figure 4.3.1).

**Table 4.3.1** The effect of Zn supply  $(+Zn = 2 \text{ mg kg}^{-1} \text{ soil})$  on leaf symptoms of Zn deficiency, shoot dry weight, and Zn efficiency ratio of the 23 most NaCl tolerant and the 19 most NaCl sensitive genotypes selected among 116 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (1500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl supply under greenhouse conditions. Selection of the 42 genotypes was based on NaCl tolerance index. Data represent means of 3 independent replications.

Leaf		Dr	Dry matter production		
Genotypes	Symptoms**	-Zn	+Zn	ratio***	
			$(mg plant^{-1})$	(%)	
Aegilops 90*	3.5	$603~\pm~48$	$676 \pm 30$	89	
Aegilops 72*	4	$662 \pm 85$	$743 \pm 38$	89	
Aegilops 125*	3.5	$532 \pm 9$	$601 \pm 18$	89	
Aegilops 62*	4.5	$619 \pm 84$	$716 \pm 24$	87	
Aegilops 99*	4	$773 \pm 61$	$933 \pm 58$	83	
Aegilops 42*	3	$571 \pm 96$	$706 \pm 64$	81	
Aegilops 45	2	$704 \pm 94$	$878~\pm~58$	80	
Aegilops 126	3.5	$856~\pm~102$	$1077 \pm 161$	80	
Aegilops 138	4	$610 \pm 66$	$793 \pm 110$	77	
Aegilops 112*	2.5	$443 \pm 12$	$579 \pm 23$	77	
Aegilops 134	3.5	$640 \pm 42$	$839 \pm 15$	76	
Aegilops 56	3	$557 \pm 71$	$732 \pm 48$	76	
Aegilops 69	2.5	$598 \pm 90$	$812 \pm 43$	74	
Aegilops 127	3	$450~\pm~39$	$614 \pm 29$	73	
Aegilops 147*	3	$498~\pm~24$	$680~\pm~66$	73	
Aegilops 95*	3.5	$592 \pm 37$	$813 \pm 83$	73	
Aegilops 129*	3	$683 \pm 37$	$947 \pm 55$	72	
Aegilops 93	4	$697~\pm~48$	$969 \pm 165$	72	
Aegilops 141*	3	$522 \pm 13$	$728 \pm 99$	72	
Aegilops 44	2	$589 \pm 52$	$824 \pm 63$	71	
Aegilops 116	3	$646 \pm 60$	$914 \pm 26$	71	
Aegilops 103*	2	$595 \pm 4$	$854 \pm 96$	70	
Aegilops 148*	3	$613 \pm 53$	$894 \pm 155$	69	
Aegilops 73*	3.5	$502 \pm 19$	$737 \pm 118$	68	
Aegilops 133*	3	$571 \pm 62$	$842 \pm 129$	68	
Aegilops 142*	2	$509 \pm 20$	$753 \pm 20$	68	
Aegilops 104*	2	$597 \pm 29$	$913 \pm 145$	65	
Aegilops 84*	2.5	$670 \pm 42$	$1033 \pm 121$	65	
Aegilops 106*	3.5	$677 \pm 21$	$1060 \pm 111$	64	
Aegilops 60	4.5	$783~\pm~41$	$1271 \pm 118$	62	
Aegilops 118*	1.5	$481~\pm~24$	$800 \pm 148$	60	
Aegilops 115*	2.5	$575 \pm 56$	$980 \pm 185$	59	
Aegilops 5	1	$406 \pm 39$	$710 \pm 137$	57	
Aegilops 21	1	$543 \pm 9$	$970 \pm 113$	56	
Aegilops 83	1	$404 \pm 4$	$768 \pm 102$	53	
Aegilops 23	2	$395~\pm~115$	$793 \pm 146$	50	
Aegilops 30*	1	$393~\pm~69$	$848 \pm 148$	46	
Aegilops 40	1	$409~\pm~50$	$892 \pm 129$	46	
Aegilops 36	1	$331 \pm 29$	$727 \pm 6$	46	
Aegilops 18*	1	$159 \pm 3$	$605 \pm 38$	26	
Aegilops 32	1	$156 \pm 31$	$844 \pm 140$	18	
Aegilops 20	1	$147 \pm 10$	$833 \pm 176$	18	
Mean	3	542	826	66	

\*Salt tolerant genotypes based on the results obtained in experiment 1.

\*\*Leaf symptoms of salt stress: 1 (very severe) to 5 (very slight or no symptoms).

\*\*\*Zn efficiency = (dry weight at -Zn/dry weight at +Zn) X 100.



**Figure 4.3.1** Relationships between Zn efficiency, shoot dry weight under Zn-deficient condition (a) and Zn deficiency symptoms on leaves (b). \*\*\* is statistically significant at P < 0.001 level.  $R^2$  = linear regression coefficient squared.

# 4.3.1 Leaf Symptoms and Dry Matter Production in Selected Genotypes under Varied Zn Supply

From the greenhouse experiment described in Table 4.3.1, 10 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes have been selected to study further the relationship between Zn deficiency tolerance and salt tolerance. Zinc deficiency symptoms of the selected 10 genotypes, such as chlorosis and necrosis on the older leaves, were observed in plants grown without Zn supply. The visual symptoms in the second Zn-experiment were, however, not severe as much as in the first Zn-experiment. This reason could depend on differences in the length of growth time between these experiments. Plants in the first experiment were grown for 42 days, while plants in the second experiment were harvested at 25-day old due to more severe stress with NaCl treatment. Nevertheless, these symptoms highly correlated with the results obtained in the first results ( $R^2 = 0.7692^{***}$ ) (Figure 4.3.2). The severity of leaf symptoms also correlated with the Zn efficiency ratio in the second experiment ( $R^2 = 0.7211^{**}$ ) (Figure 4.3.2).



**Figure 4.3.2** Relationships between leaf symptoms in experiment 2, leaf symptoms in experiment 1 (a) and Zn efficiency in experiment 2 (b). \*\* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at P < 0.01 and P < 0.001 levels, respectively.  $R^2$  = linear regression coefficient squared.

Dry matter production was more or less similar in all genotypes under sufficient Zn supply, but dry matter production, particularly in the sensitive genotypes reduced with an average value of 22% under Zn deficiency (Table 4.3.2). The relationship between Zn efficiency ratio and absolute shoot growth was very significant under Zn deficiency ( $R^2 = 0.6331^{**}$ ) (Figure 4.3.3). Zinc efficient genotypes produced higher yield under Zn deficiency, when compared to Zn-inefficient genotypes. Shoot dry weight of the Zn-efficient genotypes was, on average, 1.7-fold higher compared to the Zn-inefficient genotypes.



**Figure 4.3.3** Relationships between Zn efficiency, shoot dry weights under Zn-deficient conditions. \*\*\* is statistically significant at P < 0.001 level.  $R^2$  = linear regression coefficient squared.

**Table 4.3.2** The effect of Zn supply ( $+Zn = 2 \text{ mg kg}^{-1} \text{ soil}$ ) on leaf symptoms of Zn deficiency, shoot dry weight, and Zn efficiency ratio of the 23 most NaCl tolerant and the 19 most NaCl sensitive genotypes selected among 116 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (1500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without NaCl supply under greenhouse conditions. Selection of the 42 genotypes was based on NaCl tolerance index.

Leaf		Dry matte	er production	Zn efficiency
Genotypes	Symptoms**	-Zn	- +Zn	ratio***
		(mg	plant <sup>-1</sup> )	(%)
Aegilops 125*	5	$218~\pm~13$	$223~\pm~19$	95
Aegilops 62*	4.5	$205~\pm~10$	$226~\pm~27$	95
Aegilops 90*	5	$168 \pm 18$	$190~\pm~14$	89
Aegilops 72*	5	$218 \pm 31$	$254~\pm~18$	86
Aegilops 99*	5	$260~\pm~30$	$306 \pm 32$	85
Aegilops 18	4	$133 \pm 60$	$174 \pm 17$	75
Aegilops 36	4	$131 \pm 12$	$188 \pm 8$	70
Aegilops 32	3.5	$121 \pm 24$	$174 \pm 3$	69
Aegilops 40	4	$149~\pm~52$	$226~\pm~55$	65
Aegilops 20	3.5	$102 \pm 24$	$208~\pm~23$	50
Mean	4	170	217	78

\*Zn-efficient genotypes based on the Zn efficiency trait obtained in experiment 1.

\*\*Leaf symptoms of salt stress: 1 (very severe) to 5 (very slight or no symptoms).

\*\*\*Zn efficiency = (dry weight at -Zn/dry weight at +Zn) X 100.

#### 4.3.2 Seed Size, Seed-Zn Concentration and Zn Content

Seeds of these selected genotypes were analyzed to investigate the relationship between seed Zn concentration and tolerance to Zn deficiency. The seed weights of the genotypes tested differed greatly. Generally, Zn efficient genotypes were bigger in seed size than the Zn-inefficient genotypes, however the variation in seed mass was only 1.7fold within Zn efficient and Zn-inefficient genotypes. The highest and lowest Zn efficiency ratios were found in Aegilops 125 and Aegilops 20, respectively, while the seed weights of these genotypes were very similar (110 in Aegilops 125 and 100 µg in Aegilops 20). There was a weak but not significant correlation between seed size and Zn efficiency ratio (Figure 4.3.4). Furthermore, there was no significant correlation between Zn efficiency ratio and seed Zn concentration in these genotypes (Figure 4.3.4) indicating that higher Zn efficiency is not directly related to higher seed Zn concentration. In contrast to Zn concentration and seed weight, there was moderately significant correlation between Zn content (total amount of Zn per seed) and the Zn efficiency trait ( $R^2 = 0.4572^*$ ) (Figure 4.3.4). On average, Zn-efficient genotypes had 470 ng Zn seed<sup>-1</sup> whereas 299 ng Zn seed<sup>-1</sup> was found in the Zn-inefficient genotypes.



**Figure 4.3.4** Correlation between Zn efficiency and seed mass (a); seed Zn concentration (b); and seed Zn content (c). \* is statistically significant at P < 0.05 level.  $R^2$  = linear regression coefficient squared.

#### 4.3.3 Zn Concentration and Content in Shoot

There was no distinct variation in Zn concentration between Zn efficient and Zn inefficient genotypes under both Zn deficiency and adequate Zn supply. Under -Zn conditions, the variation in Zn concentration ranged between 8.11 (Aegilops 20) and 10.06 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> DW (Aegilops 90), with an average value of 9.03 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> DW (Table 4.3.3). In the case of sufficient Zn supply, the shoot concentration of Zn varied from

28.71 (Aegilops 36) to 34.45 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> DW (Aegilops 99), with a mean value of 31.45 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> DW (Table 4.3.3). Despite the existence of the extreme Zn concentrations found in Zn efficient (Aegilops 90 and 99) and Zn-inefficient (Aegilops 20 and 36) genotypes, there was moderately significant relation between Zn efficiency and Zn concentration ( $R^2 = 0.4805^*$ ) (Figure 4.3.5). However, shoot Zn content showed more significant correlation with Zn efficiency ratio ( $R^2 = 0.7012^{**}$ ) (Figure 4.3.5). When compared to the Zn-inefficient genotypes, total amount of Zn per shoot was higher in Zn-efficient genotypes. Zinc-inefficient genotype Aegilops 20 had the lowest Zn content, while Zn efficient Aegilops 99 had the highest content in Zn deficient soils (Table 4.3.3).

**Table 4.3.3** Shoot Zn concentration and content of 25-day old 10 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without (0 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) Zn supplied under greenhouse conditions.

	Zn Concentration in Shoot (mg kg <sup>-1</sup> DW)		Zn Content in Sho	ot ( $\mu$ g plant <sup>-1</sup> )
Genotypes	-Zn	+Zn	-Zn	+Zn
Aegilops 125*	$9.74 \pm 0.64$	$32.26 \pm 2.77$	$2.12 \pm 0.08$	$7.55 \pm 0.66$
Aegilops 62*	$9.40 \pm 1.33$	$29.56 \pm 1.85$	$2.05 \pm 0.14$	$7.28 \pm 0.68$
Aegilops 90*	$10.06 \pm 0.35$	$31.36 \pm 1.12$	$1.56 \pm 0.09$	$5.97 \pm 0.63$
Aegilops 72*	$9.05 \pm 1.10$	$31.95 \pm 1.28$	$1.72 \pm 0.10$	$8.12 \pm 0.66$
Aegilops 99*	$9.10 \pm 0.54$	$34.45 \pm 4.35$	$2.37 \pm 0.40$	$9.34 \pm 0.44$
Aegilops 18	$8.27 \pm 0.49$	$30.35 \pm 5.47$	$0.81 \pm 0.11$	$5.24 \pm 0.81$
Aegilops 36	$9.60 \pm 1.95$	$28.71 \pm 1.14$	$1.13 \pm 0.09$	$5.39 \pm 0.38$
Aegilops 32	$8.12 \pm 0.32$	$31.06 \pm 0.54$	$0.86 \pm 0.11$	$5.41 \pm 0.12$
Aegilops 40	$8.88 \pm 0.69$	$34.18 \pm 2.16$	$1.06 \pm 0.28$	$8.67 \pm 1.10$
Aegilops 20	$8.11 \pm 0.12$	$30.61 \pm 2.17$	$0.71 \pm 0.07$	$5.74 \pm 0.06$
Mean	9.03	31.45	1.44	6.87

\*Zn-efficient genotypes based on the Zn efficiency trait obtained in experiment 1.



**Figure 4.3.5** Relationships between Zn efficiency, Zn concentration (a) and Zn content (b) in shoot of 5 Zn-efficient and 5 Zn-inefficient *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes. \* and \*\* are statistically significant at P < 0.05 and P < 0.01 levels, respectively.  $R^2$  = linear regression coefficient squared.

#### 4.4 Effect of Salinity Stress on Growth of Wheat under Zn Deficiency

The relationship between Zn deficiency and salinity stress was studied in the selected 15 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes. Among the selected genotypes, there were 5 Zn-efficient genotypes (Aegilops 90, 72, 125, 62 and 99), 5 Zn-inefficient genotypes (Aegilops 40, 36, 18, 32 and 20), 5 salt-tolerant genotypes (Aegilops 95, 99, 103, 108 and 115) and 4 salt-susceptible genotypes (Aegilops 20, 32, 36 and 39). All these genotypes were grown for 25 days at 2 levels of Zn (0 and 2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and 2 levels of salinity (0 and 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil). The dry matter production results were shown in Table 4.4.1.

**Table 4.4.1** The effects of Zn deficiency, 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil treatment with (2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without Zn supply on leaf symptoms, shoot dry weight, and the tolerance traits of the 15 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown for 25 days under greenhouse conditions. <sup>1</sup>, Zn deficient salty (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition; <sup>2</sup>, Zn deficient (without salt supply) condition; <sup>3</sup>, saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition with sufficient Zn (2 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) supply. The results are given in order of <sup>1, 2, 3</sup>. Data represent means of 3 independent replications.

					Dry matte	r production				
	Leaf	•		-N	laCl	+N	laCl	Т	oleran	ce
	Sym	ptom	s <sup>1,2,3</sup>	-Zn	+Zn	-Zn	+Zn	In	idex <sup>1,2</sup>	2,3
					(mg	plant <sup>-1</sup> )			(%)	
Aegilops 108	4.5	4.5	4.5	$225~\pm~12$	$252 \pm 20$	$156 \pm 1$	$171 \pm 8$	89	62	68
Aegilops 72	5	4.5	4.5	$235~\pm~17$	$254~\pm~18$	$153 \pm 0$	$133 \pm 18$	92	60	53
Aegilops 90	5	4	4.5	$168\pm18$	$190 \pm 14$	$113 \pm 8$	$141 \pm 26$	88	59	74
Aegilops 115	5	4	4	$217 \pm 8$	$252 \pm 33$	$148 \pm 12$	$174 \pm 2$	86	59	69
Aegilops 125	5	4.5	4.5	$218 \pm 13$	$223 \pm 19$	$129 \pm 18$	$151 \pm 20$	98	58	68
Aegilops 62	4.5	4.5	4.5	$205~\pm~10$	$242~\pm 4$	$137 \pm 14$	$146 \pm 12$	85	57	60
Aegilops 99	5	4.5	4.5	$260\pm30$	$306 \pm 32$	$170 \pm 13$	$161 \pm 19$	85	55	53
Aegilops 103	5	4.5	4.5	$218 \pm 8$	$301 \pm 3$	$164 \pm 6$	$171 \pm 9$	73	55	57
Aegilops 95	5	4.5	4.5	$225 \pm 13$	$279 \pm 16$	$144 \pm 7$	$152 \pm 14$	81	52	54
Aegilops 32	3.5	3.5	4.5	$108 \pm 13$	$174 \pm 3$	$80 \pm 16$	$103 \pm 21$	62	46	59
Aegilops 36	4	3.5	4	$131 \pm 12$	$188 \pm 8$	$84 \pm 13$	$79 \pm 5$	70	45	42
Aegilops 18	4	4	4.5	$99 \pm 6$	$174 \pm 17$	$68 \pm 8$	$102 \pm 13$	57	39	59
Aegilops 40	4	4	4.5	$177 \pm 30$	$257 \pm 11$	$99 \pm 10$	$92 \pm 3$	69	39	36
Aegilops 39	3.5	3.5	4.5	$89 \pm 8$	$166 \pm 11$	$59 \pm 10$	$110 \pm 2$	54	35	66
Aegilops 20	3.5	3	4	$88~\pm~7$	$208~\pm~23$	$67 \pm 3$	$85 \pm 12$	42	32	41
Mean	4	4	4	178	231	118	132	75	50	57

Zinc deficiency and/or salinity stress caused leaf symptoms and reduction in plant growth. As expected, these effects were observed more severely when plants were exposed to 2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> supply together with Zn deficiency. On average, dry matter production decreased only 25% under Zn deficiency and %43 under salinity stress whereas 50% under combination of salt stress with Zn deficiency. Based on these results, salt stress reduced plant growth much more severely than Zn deficiency. However, the leaf symptoms under salt stress together with Zn deficiency highly correlated with Zn deficiency symptoms ( $R^2 = 0.6819^{***}$ ), when compared to the symptoms under only salinity condition ( $R^2 = 0.0491$ ). It was important to notice that the ability of the genotypes to grow under salt stress on Zn deficient soil correlated much more significantly with Zn efficiency ratio ( $R^2 = 0.8717^{***}$ ) rather than the salt tolerance trait ( $R^2 = 0.3115^*$ ) (Figure 4.4.1). There was a strong relationship between absolute shoot growth under Zn deficient salty condition, the tolerance ratio ( $R^2 = 0.743^{***}$ ) (Figure 4.4.2). In the case of Zn deficient salty condition, the tolerance ratio was highly related to the absolute shoot production ( $R^2 = 0.7314^{***}$ ) (Figure 4.4.2). On the other hand, the relationship between the absolute shoot growth and salinity tolerance index was moderately significant ( $R^2 = 0.3802^*$ ) (Figure 4.4.2). These results indicated that plants exposed to both salinity stress and Zn deficiency affected more from Zn deficiency rather than salinity stress.



**Figure 4.4.1**Relationships between tolerance index in Zn deficient salty (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition and tolerance index in Zn deficient (without salt supply) condition (a); and tolerance index in saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition with sufficient Zn (2 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) supply (b). <sup>1</sup>, Zn deficient salty (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition; <sup>2</sup>, Zn deficient (without salt supply) condition; <sup>3</sup>, saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition with sufficient Zn (2 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) supply. \* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at *P* < 0.05 and *P* < 0.001 levels, respectively. R<sup>2</sup> = linear regression coefficient squared.



**Figure 4.4.2** Relationships between absolute shoot dry weights and tolerance traits within tolerance index in Zn deficient (without salt supply) condition (a), saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition with sufficient Zn (2 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) supply (b), and Zn deficient salty (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition (c). <sup>1</sup>, Zn deficient salty (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition; <sup>2</sup>, Zn deficient (without salt supply) condition; <sup>3</sup>, saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition with sufficient Zn (2 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) condition with sufficient Zn (2 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) supply) \* and \*\*\* are statistically significant at *P* < 0.05 and *P* < 0.001 levels, respectively. R<sup>2</sup> = linear regression coefficient squared.

As expected, applying NaCl at 2500 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> caused a marked increase in Na concentration of plants and this increase was higher under 0 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil supply than 2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil application (Table 4.4.2). Nevertheless, there were some exceptions such as Aegilops 40, 62, 95, 103 and 108 that had higher shoot Na concentration, when salt applied with adequate Zn supply. On average, Na concentration, under saline conditions, increased from 3.55 mg  $g^{-1}$  to 4.66 mg  $g^{-1}$  with 2 mg Zn k $g^{-1}$  soil supply. Zinc concentration of shoots was enhanced by NaCl supply in all genotypes under Zn deficiency. However this increase in shoot Zn concentration by NaCl supply under Zn deficiency was not sufficient to compensate Zn deficiency. The shoot concentration of Zn in the plants treated with NaCl under Zn deficiency was as average 10 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> DW that is close or less than the widely considered critical Zn deficiency concentration in literature (e.g., 12-15 mg kg<sup>-1</sup> DW) (Table 4.4.3). Shoot K concentration declined with the NaCl supply, while increases in Zn applications did not result in any consistent effect on shoot concentration of K. The mean values of shoot K concentrations were 33.39, 31.66, 25.85 and 26.07 mg g<sup>-1</sup> under control, Zn deficient, Zn deficient saline and only saline conditions, respectively (Table 4.4.4). The shoot concentrations of Ca, in most of these genotypes, slightly increased under Zn deficiency. In the case of salinity stress, there was a huge raise in Ca uptake, particularly under insufficient Zn supply. Shoot Ca concentrations, on average, were 5.59, 5.90, 10.34 and 9.15 mg g<sup>-1</sup> under control, Zn deficient, Zn deficient saline and only saline conditions, respectively (Table 4.4.5). Due to the inhibiting effect of Zn on Na uptake, K/Na and Ca/Na ratios increased along with increased Zn supply, except Aegilops 40, 62, 95, 103 and 108 that had higher Na absorption capacities under Zn sufficient saline conditions (Table 4.4.6). Under Zn deficiency, the P uptake increased in all genotypes. There was no marked increase in P concentrations of plants with the NaCl supply. The mean values of shoot P concentrations were 3.38, 3.98, 3.75 and 3.28 mg  $g^{-1}$  under control, Zn deficient, Zn deficient saline and only saline conditions, respectively (Table 4.4.7).

**Table 4.4.2** Shoot Na concentration of 25-day old 15 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without Zn supply under saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and nonsaline treatments. Data represent means of 3 independent replications.

	Na Concentrations in Shoot			
	-N	aCl	+NaCl	
	-Zn	+Zn	-Zn	+Zn
		(mg g	<sup>1</sup> DW)	
Aegilops 108	$0.116 \pm 0.004$	$0.098 \pm 0.004$	$1.99 \pm 0.05$	$2.27 \pm 0.16$
Aegilops 72	$0.088 \pm 0.009$	$0.071 \pm 0.013$	$2.67 \pm 0.02$	$1.98 \pm 0.05$
Aegilops 90	$0.109 \pm 0.018$	$0.099 \pm 0.002$	$3.40 \pm 0.39$	$2.49 \pm 0.19$
Aegilops 115	$0.083 \pm 0.008$	$0.107 \pm 0.021$	$2.16 \pm 0.22$	$1.75 \pm 0.13$
Aegilops 125	$0.117 \pm 0.022$	$0.086 \pm 0.004$	$4.12 \pm 0.40$	$3.09 \pm 0.14$
Aegilops 62	$0.115 \pm 0.010$	$0.071 \pm 0.007$	$2.79 \pm 0.10$	$3.35 \pm 0.15$
Aegilops 99	$0.099 \pm 0.010$	$0.089 \pm 0.031$	$2.10 \pm 0.26$	$1.90 \pm 0.26$
Aegilops 103	$0.098 \pm 0.008$	$0.087 \pm 0.008$	$1.95 \pm 0.43$	$3.24 \pm 0.45$
Aegilops 95	$0.093 \pm 0.016$	$0.065 \pm 0.002$	$1.89 \pm 0.35$	$2.31 \pm 0.25$
Aegilops 32	$0.138 \pm 0.012$	$0.091 \pm 0.014$	$5.95 \pm 0.66$	$4.73 \pm 0.64$
Aegilops 36	$0.089 \pm 0.010$	$0.111 \pm 0.006$	$6.77 \pm 0.61$	$4.55 \pm 0.21$
Aegilops 18	$0.124 \pm 0.010$	$0.080 \pm 0.000$	$8.53 \pm 1.98$	$5.44 \pm 0.32$
Aegilops 40	$0.087 \pm 0.026$	$0.110 \pm 0.017$	$4.02 \pm 0.16$	$4.67 \pm 0.45$
Aegilops 39	$0.151 \pm 0.009$	$0.090 \pm 0.003$	$10.99 \pm 0.81$	$5.23 \pm 0.67$
Aegilops 20	$0.132 \pm 0.005$	$0.091 \pm 0.010$	$10.57 \pm 4.08$	$6.22 \pm 0.25$
Mean	0.109	0.090	4.66	3.55

**Table 4.4.3** Shoot Zn concentration of 25-day old 15 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without Zn supply under saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and nonsaline treatments. Data represent means of 3 independent replications.

	Zn Concentrations in Shoot			
	-N	laCl	+N	VaCl
	-Zn	+Zn	-Zn	+Zn
		(mg kg	g <sup>-1</sup> DW)	
Aegilops 108	$8.06 \pm 0.15$	$31.18 \pm 2.07$	$9.52 \pm 0.32$	$28.90 \pm 1.97$
Aegilops 72	$8.47\ \pm\ 0.66$	$31.95 \pm 1.28$	$10.78 \pm 0.58$	$29.04 \pm 2.00$
Aegilops 90	$10.06 \pm 0.35$	$31.36 \pm 1.12$	$11.44 \pm 1.20$	$32.07 \pm 1.63$
Aegilops 115	$7.55 \pm 0.15$	$30.88 \pm 3.74$	$10.76 \pm 0.84$	$32.42 \pm 1.28$
Aegilops 125	$9.74 \pm 0.64$	$32.26 \pm 2.77$	$11.54 \pm 0.09$	$29.48 \pm 1.79$
Aegilops 62	$8.70 \pm 0.75$	$29.56 \pm 1.85$	$10.57 \pm 0.69$	$26.39 \pm 0.99$
Aegilops 99	$9.10 \pm 0.54$	$32.04 \pm 1.82$	$10.22 \pm 0.21$	$30.02 \pm 0.82$
Aegilops 103	$7.49\ \pm\ 0.06$	$30.85 \pm 1.61$	$9.47 \pm 0.47$	$31.00 \pm 2.80$
Aegilops 95	$7.54 \pm 0.25$	$34.03 \pm 0.81$	$10.76 \pm 0.95$	$31.73 \pm 2.99$
Aegilops 32	$8.12 \pm 0.32$	$31.06 \pm 0.54$	$10.68 \pm 0.37$	$29.43 \pm 1.24$
Aegilops 36	$8.48 \pm 0.26$	$28.71 \pm 1.14$	$10.31 \pm 0.31$	$28.13 \pm 2.84$
Aegilops 18	$8.27 \pm 0.49$	$27.53 \pm 3.46$	$10.13 \pm 0.07$	$31.68 \pm 2.09$
Aegilops 40	$8.88 \pm 0.69$	$34.18 \pm 2.16$	$9.88 \pm 0.14$	$31.13 \pm 2.62$
Aegilops 39	$9.09 \pm 0.70$	$25.26 \pm 2.29$	$10.21 \pm 0.54$	$31.02 \pm 1.07$
Aegilops 20	$8.11 \pm 0.12$	$30.61 \pm 2.17$	$9.94 \pm 0.50$	$26.14 \pm 1.15$
Mean	8.51	30.76	10.41	29.91

**Table 4.4.4** Shoot K concentration of 25-day old 15 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without Zn supply under saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and nonsaline treatments. Data represent means of 3 independent replications.

	K Concentrations in Shoot			
	-N	JaCl	1+	NaCl
	-Zn	+Zn	-Zn	+Zn
		(mg g	<sup>-1</sup> DW)	
Aegilops 108	$31.90 \pm 0.52$	$34.03 \pm 0.74$	$25.89 \pm 2.64$	$26.74 \pm 0.98$
Aegilops 72	$31.88 \pm 0.47$	$32.47 \pm 0.46$	$26.13 \pm 0.51$	$26.52 \pm 0.64$
Aegilops 90	$31.82 \pm 1.93$	$32.18 \pm 0.56$	$24.93 \pm 1.25$	$26.08 \pm 1.05$
Aegilops 115	$31.38 \pm 0.45$	$33.05 \pm 0.29$	$25.18 \pm 0.89$	$24.67 \pm 1.08$
Aegilops 125	$30.52 \pm 1.51$	$31.54 \pm 0.31$	$24.42 \pm 0.73$	$24.55~\pm~0.83$
Aegilops 62	$32.50 \pm 2.68$	$34.58 \pm 1.64$	$27.24 \pm 0.63$	$27.29 \pm 0.35$
Aegilops 99	$34.11 \pm 0.30$	$34.83 \pm 0.30$	$27.91 \pm 0.98$	$27.18~\pm~0.82$
Aegilops 103	$32.67 \pm 0.39$	$35.09 \pm 0.12$	$26.27 \pm 1.10$	$26.67 \pm 0.73$
Aegilops 95	$32.39 \pm 0.61$	$34.15 \pm 0.25$	$26.34 \pm 0.45$	$26.25~\pm~0.09$
Aegilops 32	$31.01 \pm 0.84$	$34.03 \pm 0.19$	$25.71 \pm 0.33$	$25.89 \pm 1.35$
Aegilops 36	$31.85 \pm 0.59$	$33.26 \pm 1.12$	$26.90 \pm 0.72$	$25.92 \pm 1.68$
Aegilops 18	$30.05 \pm 2.98$	$31.31 \pm 3.76$	$25.05 \pm 0.75$	$25.52 \pm 1.89$
Aegilops 40	$32.37 \pm 1.05$	$33.98 \pm 0.23$	$28.08 \pm 1.29$	$27.99 \pm 0.26$
Aegilops 39	$30.63 \pm 0.67$	$32.86 \pm 1.97$	$23.35 \pm 2.09$	$24.86 \pm 1.13$
Aegilops 20	$29.85 \pm 0.98$	$33.54 \pm 1.02$	$24.28 \pm 0.27$	$24.92 \pm 0.72$
Mean	31.66	33.39	25.85	26.07

**Table 4.4.5** Shoot Ca concentration of 25-day old 15 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without Zn supply under saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and nonsaline treatments. Data represent means of 3 independent replications.

		Ca Concentra	ations in Shoot	
	-NaCl		+1	NaCl
	-Zn	+Zn	-Zn	+Zn
		(mg g	<sup>-1</sup> DW)	
Aegilops 108	$5.27 \pm 0.30$	$5.46 \pm 0.16$	$9.55 \pm 1.77$	$8.09~\pm~0.37$
Aegilops 72	$6.39 \pm 0.04$	$5.76 \pm 0.31$	$10.82 \pm 0.62$	$9.18~\pm~0.98$
Aegilops 90	$5.21 \pm 0.22$	$4.96 \pm 0.13$	$9.18 \pm 0.46$	$8.16~\pm~1.08$
Aegilops 115	$6.29 \pm 0.14$	$5.90 \pm 0.09$	$10.92 \pm 0.32$	$10.26 \pm 0.42$
Aegilops 125	$7.69 \pm 0.23$	$6.81 \pm 0.17$	$12.24 \pm 0.77$	$11.49 \pm 0.94$
Aegilops 62	$6.34 \pm 0.84$	$5.35 \pm 0.48$	$9.52 \pm 0.16$	$8.37 \pm 0.11$
Aegilops 99	$5.91 \pm 0.05$	$5.28 \pm 0.09$	$9.44 \pm 0.40$	$9.11 \pm 0.25$
Aegilops 103	$5.61 \pm 0.23$	$5.22 \pm 0.36$	$9.31 \pm 0.48$	$8.98 \pm 1.08$
Aegilops 95	$5.63 \pm 0.26$	$4.58 \pm 0.25$	$8.91 \pm 0.15$	$8.86 \pm 0.44$
Aegilops 32	$5.50 \pm 0.08$	$5.83 \pm 0.12$	$10.78 \pm 1.10$	$9.14 \pm 1.75$
Aegilops 36	$5.55 \pm 0.03$	$5.50 \pm 0.16$	$11.06 \pm 2.23$	$9.17 \pm 0.73$
Aegilops 18	$6.07 \pm 0.22$	$6.16 \pm 0.37$	$10.78 \pm 0.89$	$8.87 \pm 0.79$
Aegilops 40	$5.77 \pm 0.44$	$5.55 \pm 0.14$	$10.25 \pm 0.24$	$9.57 \pm 0.29$
Aegilops 39	$5.38 \pm 0.07$	$5.42 \pm 0.23$	$11.22 \pm 1.36$	$8.38 \pm 0.86$
Aegilops 20	$5.91 \pm 0.29$	$6.14 \pm 0.25$	$11.07 \pm 1.13$	$9.69 \pm 0.94$
Mean	5.90	5.59	10.34	9.15

	K/Na Rati	io in Shoot	Ca/Na Rati	o in Shoot
		+NaCl		
	-Zn	+Zn	-Zn	+Zn
Aegilops 108	13	12	4.81	3.57
Aegilops 72	10	13	4.05	4.63
Aegilops 90	7	10	2.70	3.28
Aegilops 115	12	14	5.06	5.88
Aegilops 125	6	8	2.97	3.72
Aegilops 62	10	8	3.41	2.50
Aegilops 99	13	14	4.50	4.79
Aegilops 103	13	8	4.78	2.77
Aegilops 95	14	11	4.71	3.83
Aegilops 32	4	5	1.81	1.93
Aegilops 36	4	6	1.63	2.02
Aegilops 18	3	5	1.26	1.63
Aegilops 40	7	6	2.55	2.05
Aegilops 39	2	5	1.02	1.60
Aegilops 20	2	4	1.05	1.56
Mean	8	9	3	3

**Table 4.4.6** Shoot K/Na and Ca/Na ratios with  $(2 \text{ mg kg}^{-1})$  and without Zn supply under under saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil).Data represent means of 3 independent replications.

**Table 4.4.7** Shoot P concentration of 25-day old 15 *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes grown with (2 mg Zn kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and without Zn supply under saline (2500 mg NaCl kg<sup>-1</sup> soil) and nonsaline treatments. Data represent means of 3 independent replications.

		P Concentrat	tions in Shoot		
	-N	aCl	+NaCl		
	-Zn	+Zn	-Zn	+Zn	
		(mg g	<sup>1</sup> DW)		
Aegilops 108	$3.24 \pm 0.17$	$3.11 \pm 0.23$	$3.38 \pm 0.02$	$2.96 \pm 0.16$	
Aegilops 72	$3.67 \pm 0.12$	$3.03 \pm 0.24$	$3.81 \pm 0.56$	$3.10 \pm 0.53$	
Aegilops 90	$5.09 \pm 0.53$	$3.95 \pm 0.09$	$4.61 \pm 0.86$	$3.23 \pm 0.47$	
Aegilops 115	$4.02 \pm 0.68$	$3.11 \pm 0.20$	$3.79 \pm 0.34$	$3.38 \pm 0.40$	
Aegilops 125	$4.09 \pm 0.57$	$3.30 \pm 0.43$	$4.19 \pm 0.51$	$3.64 \pm 0.18$	
Aegilops 62	$4.02 \pm 0.55$	$3.18 \pm 0.17$	$3.98 \pm 0.66$	$3.09 \pm 0.16$	
Aegilops 99	$3.83 \pm 0.31$	$3.22 \pm 0.28$	$3.79 \pm 0.43$	$3.17 \pm 0.33$	
Aegilops 103	$3.30 \pm 0.46$	$2.83 \pm 0.09$	$3.64 \pm 0.53$	$2.72 \pm 0.26$	
Aegilops 95	$3.32 \pm 0.13$	$3.08 \pm 0.09$	$3.91 \pm 0.16$	$2.90 \pm 0.12$	
Aegilops 32	$4.32 \pm 0.58$	$3.40 \pm 0.20$	$3.69 \pm 0.70$	$3.75 \pm 0.38$	
Aegilops 36	$4.17 \pm 0.56$	$3.73 \pm 0.27$	$4.28 \pm 0.86$	$3.45 \pm 0.08$	
Aegilops 18	$4.16 \pm 0.46$	$4.02 \pm 0.35$	$3.03 \pm 0.73$	$3.47 \pm 0.24$	
Aegilops 40	$4.04 \pm 0.26$	$3.41 \pm 0.05$	$3.82 \pm 0.52$	$3.53 \pm 0.36$	
Aegilops 39	$4.44 \pm 0.11$	$3.95 \pm 0.47$	$2.98 \pm 0.92$	$3.70 \pm 0.08$	
Aegilops 20	$3.96 \pm 0.30$	$3.42 \pm 0.25$	$3.34 \pm 0.52$	$3.04 \pm 0.35$	
Mean	3.98	3.38	3.75	3.28	

### 5 CONCLUSION

The results of the study demonstrated existence of a large variation in tolerance to NaCl tolerance. The NaCl tolerance level was associated with the differences in shoot Na concentration. Selected salt tolerant genotypes had lower Na concentration compared to salt sensitive genotypes used in this work. In the literature, Gorham et al. (1987) showed as first that NaCl tolerance is associated with low Na uptake. The differences in the NaCl tolerance between bread and durum wheat was related to higher Na uptake capacity in durum wheat than in bread wheat. As expected, there were marked differences in Na concentrations among bread and durum wheat genotypes. Shoot Na concentration was approximately 7-fold higher in durum wheat than in bread wheat under saline conditions in greenhouse experiment. In contrast to huge variation among bread and durum wheat genotypes, the decreases in shoot dry matter between them showed no significant variability, and even in durum wheat, this reduction, on average, was lower compared to bread wheat. In addition, there was considerably variation in Na concentration within salt tolerant and salt sensitive wheat cultivars. The salt sensitive genotypes had greater Na concentration compared to salt tolerant genotypes. The significant relationship between Na concentration and NaCl tolerance was demonstrated in Aegilops tauschii (Schachtman et al., 1991). In this study, significant differences in Na concentration related to the salinity tolerance were also found within Aegilops tauschii.

The results obtained in growth chamber experiments showed similarities with the results of greenhouse experiments. The salt tolerant Alpu and Gediz cuyltivars had lower cumulative Na uptake compared to salt-sensitive ES-14 and Kızıltan cultivars. In addition, in well agreement with their higher sensitivity to salt stress the durum wheat cultivars showed greater cumulative Na uptake than bread wheat cultivars. In the case of *Aegilops tauschii*, the cumulative Na uptake was also higher in salt sensitive genotypes, except Aegilops 36. It was also important to notice that the salt tolerant

genotypes exhibited greater Na efflux, when compared to sensitive genotypes, except Aegilops 103 and 36.

The K/Na ratio, that is a significant parameter involved in salinity tolerance, was significantly correlated with shoot Na and K concentrations and these correlations were in negative and positive directions, respectively (Garcia *et al.*, 1997). The Ca/Na ratio that is also important parameter for salt stress tolerance was negatively correlated with shoot Na concentration, but this ratio was not significantly correlated with shoot Ca concentration increased with NaCl supply in greenhouse experiment, except durum wheat genotypes. Such close relationship was also found in spinach (Wilson *et al.*, 2000), red orach (Wilson *et al.*, 2000), rice (Zeng *et al.*, 2003) and wheat (Khoshgoftarmanesh *et al.*, 2006). In contrast to results of greenhouse experiments, the Ca concentration decreased with NaCl supply in growth chamber experiment.

This work showed also a significant genotypic variation in tolerance to Zn deficiency among 42 *Aegilops tauschii* that were selected based on their salinity tolerance trait. Tolerance to Zn deficiency was associated with relative shoot growth that is a most reliable parameter. Absolute shoot dry matter yield under Zn deficiency also was widely used to determine the tolerance to Zn deficiency (Torun *et al.*, 2000; Hacisalihoglu *et al.*, 2004). Under Zn deficiency, all Zn-efficient genotypes produced higher yield compared to Zn-inefficient genotypes. Zinc efficiency is associated with the severity of leaf symptoms (Cakmak *et al.*, 1998). The severity of leaf symptoms in *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes were increasing with low levels of Zn efficiency (relative growth). There was no significant variation in Zn concentration in shoot and seed within Zn-efficient and Zn-inefficient genotypes (Torun *et al.*, 2000; Hacisalihoglu *et al.*, 2004). The total amount of Zn per shoot was higher in Zn-efficient genotypes than in Zn-inefficient genotypes.

In this study, the interactive effects of salt stress and Zn nutrition on growth of the selected *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes were investigated. Shoot Na concentration generally reduced with Zn supply to the saline conditions. This result can be interpreted at level of Zn effects on structural integrity of cell membranes. Previously, it has been shown that Zn deficiency increases permeability of cell membranes (Welch *et al.*, 1982; Cakmak and Marschner 1988a) which may cause an increased passive uptake of Na. Like under saline conditions, genotypic variation in shoot Na concentration was also observed under salt stress together with Zn deficiency. Salt tolerant genotypes had

lower Na concentrations compared to the salt sensitive genotypes. Therefore, shoot Na concentration may also be used as a screening parameter for assessing genotypic variation in tolerance to salinity stress under Zn deficiency. Under Zn deficiency, Zn concentration in shoot slightly increased with NaCl application (Keshavarz *et al.*, 2005). However, the increase was not sufficiently high to correct Zn deficiency.

Absolute shoot growth under Zn deficiency is a reliable parameter for Zn deficiency tolerance, and this parameter under salt treatment was highly correlated with tolerance to the stress conditions. The correlation between Zn efficiency and shoot growth in Zn inadequate conditions was also very specific under Zn deficiency. But, there was no significant correlation between NaCl index and absolute shoot growth in saline conditions supplemented with adequate Zn. Genc *et al.* (2005) indicated that the severity of Zn deficiency declined with salinity supply, but the severity of leaf symptoms increased with the addition of NaCl to Zn deficient soil. Therefore, the severity of Zn deficiency symptoms highly correlated with the severity of leaf symptoms under Zn deficiency with salt supply.

In conclusion, the results of the present thesis demonstrate existence of a substantial genetic variation in tolerance salt stress and Zn deficiency stress among the *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes. New *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes were identified having both high Zn deficiency tolerance and high NaCl tolerance. These stress factors are very common in semi-arid conditions where wheat is commonly cultivated such as in Central Anatolia. The selected *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes are highly promising in improving cultivated (modern) wheat for high Zn efficiency and high NaCl tolerance and therefore such *Aegilops tauschii* genotypes should be exploited in breeding programmes in future.

#### **6 REFERENCES**

- Aktas A, Abak K, Cakmak I (2006) Genotypic variation in the response of pepper to salinity. Sci Hortic 110:260–266.
- Al-Busaidi AS, Cookson P (2003) Salinity-pH relationships in calcareous soils. Agric Mar Sci 8:41–46.
- Alpaslan M, Inal A, Gunes A, Cikili Y, Ozcan H (1999) Effect of zinc treatment on the alleviation of sodium and chloride injury in tomato (*Lycopersicum esculentum* (L.) Mill. cv. Lale) grown under salinity. Turk J Agric For 23:1–6.
- 4. Arnon DI, Stout PR (1939) The essentiality of certain elements in minute quantity for plants with special reference to copper. Plant Physiol 14:371–375.
- 5. Asch DM, Dorffling K, Miezan K (2000) Leaf K<sup>+</sup>/Na<sup>+</sup> ratio predicts salinity induced yield loss in irrigated rice. Euphytica 113:109–118.
- Ashraf CM, McNeilly T (1988) Variability in salt tolerance of nine spring wheat cultivars. J Agron Crop Sci 160:14–21.
- Ayers RS, Wescot D (1976) Water quality for agriculture. FAO Irrigation and Drainage Paper 29, p. 97. FAO, Rome.
- Blumwald E (2000) Sodium transport and salt tolerance in plants. Curr Opin Cell Biol 12:431–434.
- Bowler C, Camp WV, Mantogu MV, Inze D (1994) Superoxide dismutase in plants. Crit Rev Plant Sci 13:199–218.

- Breckle SW (2002) Salinity, halophytes and salt affected natural ecosystems. In: Salinity: Environment - Plants - Molecules (Läuchli A and Lüttge U, eds). pp. 53– 78. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Boston, London.
- Brown PH, Cakmak I, Zhang Q (1993) Form and function of zinc in plants. In: Zinc in Soils and Plants (Robson AD, ed). pp. 93–106. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht.
- 12. Brownell PF (1965) Sodium as an essential micronutrient element for a higher plant (*Atriplex vesicaria*). Plant Physiol 40:460–68.
- Broyer TC, Carlton AB, Johnson CM, Stout PR (1954) Chlorine a micronutrient element for higher plants. Plant Physiol 29:526–532.
- Cakmak I (2000) Possible roles of zinc in protecting plant cells from damage by reactive oxygen species. New Phytol 146:185–205.
- Cakmak I, Braun HJ (1998) Zinc deficiency and genotypic variation in zinc efficiency in wheat. In: Applying Physiology to Wheat Breeding. CIMMYT Book Series.
- Cakmak I, Engels C (1999) Role of mineral nutrients in photosynthesis and yield formation. In: Mineral nutrition of crops (Rengel Z, ed). pp. 141–168. Haworth Press New York.
- 17. Cakmak I, Marschner H (1988a) Increase in membrane permeability and exudation in roots of zinc deficient plants. Plant Physiol 132:356–361.
- Cakmak I, Marschner H (1988b) Enhanced superoxide radical production in roots of zinc deficient plants. J Exp Bot 39:1449–1460.

- Cakmak I, Yilmaz A, Ekiz H, Torun B, Erenoglu B, Braun HJ (1996) Zinc deficiency as a critical nutritional problem in wheat production in Central Anatolia. Plant Soil 180:165–172.
- Cakmak I, Ekiz H, Torun B., Koleli N, Gultekin I, Alkan A, Eker S (1997) Differential response of rye, triticale, bread and durum wheats to zinc deficiency in calcareous soils. Plant Soil 188:1–10.
- Cakmak I, Torun B, Erenoglu B, Marschner H, Kalayci M, Ekiz H, Yilmaz A (1998) Morphological and physiological differences in cereals in response to zinc deficiency. Euphytica 100:349–357.
- Cakmak I, Cakmak O, Eker S, Ozdemir A, Watanabe N, Braun HJ (1999a) Expression of high zinc efficiency in *Aegilops tauschii* and *Triticum monococcum* in synthetic hexaploid wheats. Plant Soil 215:203–209.
- 23. Cakmak I, Tolay I, Ozkan H, Ozdemir A, Braun HJ (1999b) Variation in zinc efficiency among and within *Aegilops* species. J Plant Nutr Soil Sci 162:257–262.
- Chen TH, Murata N (2002) Enhancement of tolerance of abiotic stress by metabolic engineering of betaines and other compatible solutes. Curr Opin Plant Biol 5:250–257.
- 25. Chinnusamy V, Jagendorf A, Zhu J-K (2005) Understanding and improving salt tolerance in plants. Crop Sci 45:437–448.
- Churchill K, Sze S (1984) Anion-sensitive H<sup>+</sup>-pumping ATPase of oat roots: direct effects of Cl<sup>-</sup>, NO<sup>3-</sup> and disulfonic stilbene. Plant Physiol 83:884–887.
- 27. Coleman JE (1992) Zinc proteins: enzymes, storage proteins, transcription factors and replication proteins. Ann Rev Biochem 61:897–946.
- 28. Colmer TD, Flowers TJ, Munns R (2006) Use of wild relatives to improve salt tolerance in wheat. J Exp Bot 57:1059–1078.

- Cramer GR (2002) Sodium-Calcium interactions under salinity stres. In: Salinity: Environment - Plants - Molecules (Läuchli A and Lüttge U, eds). pp. 205–228. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, Boston, London.
- Cramer GR, Läuchli A, Polito VS (1985) Displacement of Ca<sup>2+</sup> by Na<sup>+</sup> from the plasmalemma of root cells. A primary response to salt stress? Plant Physiol 79:207–211.
- Cramer GR, Epstein E, Läuchli A (1988) Kinetics of root elongation of maize in response to short term exposure to NaCl and elevated calcium concentration. J Exp Bot 39:1513–1522.
- 32. Dubcovsky J, Santa Maria G, Epstein E, Luo M-C, Dvorak J (1996) Mapping of the K<sup>+</sup>-Na<sup>+</sup> discrimination locus *Kna1* in wheat. Theor Appl Genet 92:448–454.
- Ehdai B, Waines JG (1992) Heat resistance in wild Triticum and Aegilops. J Gen Breed 46:221–228.
- 34. Epstein E (1961) The essential role of calcium in selective cation transport by plant cells. Plant Physiol 36:437–444.
- 35. Epstein E, Rains DW, Elzam OE (1963) Resolution of dual mechanisms of potassium absorption by barley roots. Proc Natl Acad Sci, USA 49:684–692.
- FAO (2000). Global network on integrated soil management for sustainable use of salt-affected soils. http://www.fao.org/ag/agl/agll/spush/topic2.htm.
- FAO (2005) Global network on integrated soil management for sustainable use of salt-affected soils. http://www.fao.org/AG/AGL/agll/spush/topic2.htm#turkey.
- Flowers TJ, Läuchli A (1983) Sodium versus potassium: Substitution and compartmentation. In: Inorganic Plant Nutrition (Läuchli A and Bieleski RL, eds). pp. 651–681. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.

- Flowers TJ, Troke PF, Yeo AR (1977) The mechanism of salt tolerance in halophytes. Annu Rev Plant Physiol 28:89–121.
- Francois LE, Maas EV, Donovan TJ, Youngs VL (1986) Effect of salinity on grain-yield and quality, vegetative growth, and germination of semi-dwarf and durum-wheat. Agron J 78:1053–1058.
- Fridovich I (1986) Biological effects of the superoxide radical. Arch Biochem Biophys 247: 1–11.
- 42. Genc Y, McDonald GK, Graham RD (2005) The interactive effects of zinc and salt on growth of wheat. In: Plant Nutrition for Food Security, Human Health and Environmental Protection (Li CJ *et al.*, eds). pp. 548-549. Tsinghua University Press, Beijing.
- Genc Y, McDonald GK, Tester M (2007) Reassessment of tissue Na<sup>+</sup> concentration as a criterion for salinity tolerance in bread wheat. Plant Cell Environ 30:1486–1498.
- 44. Ghassemi F, Jakeman AJ, Nix HA (1995) Salinization of land and water resources. University of New South Wales Press Ltd, Canberra.
- 45. Glenn EP, Brown JJ, Blumwald E (1999) Salt tolerance and crop potential of halophytes. Crit Rev Plant Sci 18:227–255.
- Gorham J, Hardy C, Wyn Jones RG, Joppa LR, Law CN (1987) Chromosomal location of a K/Na discrimination character in the D genome of wheat. Theor Appl Genet 74:584–588.
- Gorham J, Bristol A, Young EM, Wyn Jones RG (1991) The presence of the enhanced K/Na discrimination trait in diploid Triticum species. Theor Appl Genet 82:729–736.

- Gorham J, Bridges J, Dubcovsky J, Dvorak J, Hollington PA, Luo M-C, Khan JA (1997) Genetic analysis and physiology of a trait for enhanced K<sup>+</sup>/Na<sup>+</sup> discrimination in wheat. New Phytol 137:109–116.
- Graham R (1984) Breeding for nutritional characteristics in cereals. In: Advances in Plant Nutrition (Tinker PB and Läuchli A, eds). Vol 1, pp. 57–102. Praeger, New York.
- 50. Graham R, Welch RM (1996) Breeding for staple-food crops with high micronutrient density: Working Papers on Agricultural Strategies for Micronutrients, No.3. International Food Policy Institute, Washington DC.
- Graham R, Ascher JS, Hynes SC (1992) Selection of zinc efficient cereal genotypes for soils of low zinc status. Plant Soil 146:241–250.
- 52. Grattan SR, Grieve CM (1999) Salinity-mineral nutrient relations in horticultural crops. Sci Hortic 78:127–157.
- Greenway H, Munns R (1980) Mechanism of salt tolerance in non-halophytes. Ann Rev Plant Physiol 31:149–190.
- 54. Greenwood DJ, Stone DA (1998) Prediction and measurement of the decline in the critical-K, the maximum-K and total cation plant concentrations during the growth of field vegetable crops. Ann Bot 82:871–881.
- Hacisalihoglu G, Ozturk L, Cakmak I, Welch RM, Kochian LV (2004) Genotypic variation in common bean in response to zinc deficiency in calcareous soil. Plant Soil 259:71–83.
- Harling H, Czaja I, Schell J, Walden R (1997) A plant cation-chloride cotransporter promoting auxin-independent tobacco protoplast division. EMBO J 16: 5855–5866.

- Harter RD (1991) Micronutrient adsorption-desorption reactions in soils. In: Micronutrients in Agriculture (Mortvedt JJ, Cox FR, Shuman, LM and Welch RM eds). pp. 59–88. Soil Science Society of America, Madison.
- Hu Y, Schmidhalter U (2001) Effects of salinity and macronutrient levels on micronutrients in wheat. J Plant Nutr 24:273–281.
- 59. International Grains Council (1998) World Grain Statistics 1996/97.
- 60. Jacoby B (1994) Mechanisms involved in salt tolerance by plants. In: Handbook of Plant and Crop Stress (Pessarakli M, ed). pp. 97–123. Marcel Dekker, New York.
- Johnston M, Grof CPL, Brownell PF (1988) The effect of sodium nutrition on the pool sizes of intermediates of the C<sub>4</sub> photosynthetic pathway. Aust J Plant Physiol 16:749–760.
- Kafkafi U (1991) Root growth under stress. In: Plant Roots-The Hidden Half (Waisel Y, Eshel A and Kafkafi U, eds). pp. 375-391. Marcel Dekker, New York.
- 63. Karanlik S (2001) Resistance to salinity stress in different wheat genotypes and physiological mechanisms involved in salt resistance (In Turkish). PhD thesis, Cukurova University, Adana.
- 64. Keshavarz P, Malakouti MJ, Karimian N, Fotovvat A (2005) The effects of salinity on extractability and chemical fractions of zinc in selected calcareous soil of Iran. In: Plant Nutrition for Food Security, Human Health and Environmental Protection (Li CJ *et al.*, eds). pp. 580-581. Tsinghua University Press, Beijing.
- 65. Khoshgoftarmanesh AH, Shariatmadari H, Karimian N, Kalbasi M, van der Zee SEATM (2006) Cadmium and zinc in saline soil Solutions and their concentrations in wheat. Soil Sci Soc Am J 70:582–589.

- Kingsbury RW, Epstein E (1986) Salt sensitivity in wheat: A case for specific ion toxicity. Plant Physiol 80:651–654.
- 67. Kirby EJM (1988) Analysis of leaf, stem, and ear growth in wheat from terminal spikelet stage to anthesis. Field Crop Res 18:127–140.
- Levitt J (1980) Responses of plants to environmental stresses. Vol 1, 2nd ed. Academic Press, New York.
- Liu JP, Zhu JK (1997) An *Arabidopsis* mutant that requires increased calcium for potassium nutrition and salt tolerance. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 94:14960–14964.
- Lynch J, Thiel G, Läuchli A (1988) Effects of salinity on the extensibility and Ca availability in the expanding region of growing barley leaves. Bot Acta 101:355– 361.
- 71. Maas EV (1993) Salinity and citriculture. Tree Physiol 12:195–216.
- 72. Maas E, Grieve C (1986) Salt tolerance of plants. Appl Agric Res 1:12–26.
- Mass EV, Grieve CM (1990) Spike and leaf development in salt-stressed wheat. Crop Sci 30:1309–1313.
- Mass EV, Hoffiman GF (1977) Crop salt tolerance- current assessment. J Irrig Drinage Div ASCE 103:115–134.
- Marschner H (1993) Zinc uptake from soils. In: Zinc in Soils and Plants (Robson AD ed). pp. 59–77. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Marschner H (1995) Mineral nutrition of higher plants. 2nd ed. Academic Press, London.

- Marschner H, Cakmak I (1989) High light intensity enhances chlorosis and necrosis in leaves of zinc-, potassium- and magnesium-deficient bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris*) plants. Plant Physiol 134:308–315.
- McFadden ES, Sears ER (1946) The origin of *Triticum* spelta and its freethreshing hexaploid relatives. J Hered 37:81–89.
- Merry LJ, Graham RD, Schachtman DP (1999) *Triticum tauschii-*a potential source of genes for the improvement of zinc efficiency in bread wheat. In: Plant Nutrition-Molecular Biology and Genetics (Nielsen G and Jensen A, eds). pp. 235–244. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Netherlands.
- Muhammed S, Akbar M, Neue HU (1987) Effect of Na/Ca and Na/K ratios in saline culture solution on the growth and mineral nutrition of rice (*Oryza sativa* L.). Plant Soil 104:57–62.
- Mujeeb-Kazi A, Diaz de Leon JL (2002) Conventional and alien genetic diversity for salt tolerant wheats: focus on current status and new germplasm development. In: Prospects for Saline Agriculture (Ahmad R and Malik KA, eds) Vol 37, pp. 69–82. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Munns R (1993) Physiological processes limiting plant growth in saline soil: some dogmas and hypotheses. Plant Cell Environ 16:15–24.
- Munns R (2002) Comparative physiology of salt and water stress. Plant Cell Environ 25:239–250.
- Munns R (2005) Genes and salt tolerance: bringing them together. New Phytol 167:645–663.
- 85. Munns R, James RA (2003) Screening methods for salt tolerance: a case study with tetraploid wheat. Plant Soil 253:201–218.

- Munns R, Termaat A (1986) Whole-plant responses to salinity. Aust J Plant Physiol 13:143–160.
- 87. Munns R, Hare RA, James RA, Rebetzke GJ (2000) Genetic variation for improving the salt tolerance of durum wheat. Aust J Agric Res 51:69–74.
- Munns R, Husain S, Rivelli AR, James AR, Condon AG, Lindsay MP, Evans S, Lagudah ES, Schachtman DP, Hare RA (2002) Avenues for increasing salt tolerance of crops, and the role of physiologically based selection traits. Plant Soil 247:93–105.
- Noble CL, Rogers ME (1992) Arguments for the use of physiological criteria for improving the salt tolerance in crops. Plant Soil 146:99–107.
- 90. Ohta D, Matoh T, Takahashi E (1987) Early responses of sodium-deficient *Amaranthus tricolor* L. plants to sodium application. Plant Physiol 84:112–117.
- Orcutt DM, Nilsen T (2000) Physiology of Plants under Stress: Soil and Biotic Factors. Wiley, New York.
- 92. Pinton R, Cakmak I, Marschner H (1994) Zinc deficiency enhanced NAD(P)Hdependent superoxide radical production in plasma membrane vesicles isolated from roots of bean plants. J Exp Bot 45:45–50.
- Poustini K, Siosemardeh A (2004) Ion distribution in wheat cultivars in response to salinity stress. Field Crops Res 85:125–133.
- 94. Rains DW, Epstein E (1965) Transport of sodium in plant tissue. Science 148:1611.
- 95. Rengel Z, Graham R (1995) Importance of seed zinc content for wheat growth on zinc deficient soils. I. Vegetative growth. Plant Soil 173:259–266.

- 96. Robinson MF, Very AA, Sanders D, Mansfield TA (1997) How can stoma contribute to salt tolerance? Ann Bot 80:387–393.
- Römheld V, Marschner H (1991) Functions of micronutrients in plants. In: Micronutrients in Agriculture (Mordvedt JJ, Cox FR, Shuman, LM and Welch RM, eds) 2nd ed, pp. 297–328. SSSA Book Series, No 4, Madison, WI, USA.
- Schachtman DP (1991) Physiology and genetics of sodium accumulation and salt tolerance in Triticum species. PhD thesis, Australian National University, Canberra.
- Schachtman DP, Munns R (1992) Sodium accumulation in leaves of *Triticum spp*. That differs in salt tolerance. Aust J Plant Physiol 19:331–338.
- 100. Schachtman DP, Munns R, Whitecross MI (1991) Variation of sodium exclusion and salt tolerance in *Triticum tauschii*. Crop Science 31:992–997.
- 101. Shabala S, Demidchik V, Shabala L, Cuin TA, Smith SJ, Miller AJ, Davies JM, Newman IA (2006) Extracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> ameliorates NaCl-Induced K<sup>+</sup> loss from Arabidopsis root and leaf cells by controlling plasma membrane K<sup>+</sup>-permeable channels. Plant Physiol 141:1653–1665.
- 102. Shah SH, Gorham J, Forster BP, Wyn Jones RG (1987) Salt tolerance in the Triticeae: the contribution of the D genome to cation selectivity in wheat. J Exp Bot 36:254–269.
- Shannon MC, Grieve CM (1999) Tolerance of vegetable crops to salinity. Sci Hortic 78:5–38.
- 104. Shomer-Ilan A, Jones GP, Paleg LG (1991) In vitro thermal and salt stability of pyruvate kinase are increased by proline analogues and trigonelline. Aust J Plant Physiol 18:279–286.

- 105. Shone MGT, Clarkson DT, Sanderson J (1969) The absorption and translocation of sodium by maize seedlings. Planta 86:301–304.
- 106. Sillanpää M (1982) Micronutrients and the Nutrient Status of Soils: a Global Study. FAO, Soils Bulletin No 48. FAO, Rome.
- 107. Singh KN, Chatrath R (2001) Salinity Tolerance. In: Application of Physiology in Wheat Breeding (Reynolds MP., Ortiz-Monasterio JI and McNab A, eds). CIMMYT, Mexico.
- 108. Smith GS, Middleton KR, Edmonds AS (1980) Sodium nutrition of pasture plants. II. Effects of sodium chloride on growth, chemical composition and reduction of nitrate nitrogen. New Phytol 84:613–622.
- Subbarao GV, Ito O, Berry WL, Wheeler RM (2003) Sodium-a functional plant nutrient. Cri Rev in Plant Sci 22:391–416.
- 110. Sykes SR 1992. The inheritance of salt exclusion in woody perennial fruit species.Plant Soil 146:123–129.
- 111. Taiz L, Zeiger E (2002) Plant Physiology. Sinauer Associates, Massachusetts.
- 112. Takkar PN, Walker CD (1993) The distribution and correction of zinc deficiency.In: Zinc in soils and plants (Robson AD, ed). pp. 151–166. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht.
- 113. Termaat A, Munns R (1986) Use of concentrated macronutrient solutions to separate osmotic from NaCl-specific effects on plant growth. Aust J Plant Physiol 13:509–522.
- 114. Tester M, Davenport R (2003) Na<sup>+</sup> tolerance and Na<sup>+</sup> transport in higher plants.
  Ann Bot 91:503–527.

- 115. Torun B, Bozbay G, Gultekin I, Braun HJ, Ekiz H, Cakmak I (2000) Differences in shoot growth and zinc concentration of 164 bread wheat genotypes in a zincdeficient calcareous soil. J Plant Nutr 23:1251–1265.
- 116. USDA (1954) Diagnosis and Improvement of Saline and Alkali Soils. United States Salinity Laboratory Staff. Agriculture Handbook No 60, pp. 160. United States Department of Agriculture.
- 117. Vallee BL, Falchuk KH (1993) The biochemical basis of zinc physiology. Physiol Rev 73:79–118.
- 118. Warburg O, Lüttgens W (1946) Biokhimiya (Russian) 11, 303; reprinted in Schwermetalle als Wirlcung-sgruppen von Fermenten, Berlin, 1946, and Heavy Metal Prosthetic Groups and Enzyme Action, Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1949.
- 119. Welch RM, Webb MJ, Loneragan JF (1982) Zinc in membrane function and its role in phosphorus toxicity. In: Proceedings of the Ninth Plant Nutrition Colloquium (Scaife A, ed). pp. 710–715. Warwick, UK.
- 120. Welch RM, Allaway WH, House WA, Kubota J (1991) Geographic distribution of trace element problems. In: Micronutrients in Agriculture (Mortdvedt JJ, Cox FR, Shuman LM and Welch RM, eds). pp. 31–57. SSSA Book Series No 4. Madison, USA: Soil Science Society of America.
- 121. White PJ, Broadley MR (2001) Chloride in soils and its uptake and movement within the plant: A Review. Ann Bot 88:967–988.
- 122. White JG, Zasoski RH (1999) Mapping soil micronutrients. Field Crops Res 60:11–26.
- 123. Wilson C, Lesch SM, Grieve CM (2000) Growth Stage Modulates Salinity Tolerance of New Zealand Spinach (*Tetragonia tetragonioides*, Pall.) and Red Orach (*Atriplex hortensis* L.). Ann Bot 85:501–509.

- 124. World Resources Institute (2004) The earth trends information guide for population and demographics. http://earthtrends.wri.org/searchable\_db/index.php?theme=4.
- Xiong L, Schamuker KS, Zhu J-K (2002) Cell signaling during cold, drought and salt stress. Plant Cell 14:165–183.
- 126. Yilmaz A, Ekiz H, Torun B, Gultekin I, Karanlik S, Bagci SA, Cakmak I (1997) Effect of different zinc application methods on grain yield and zinc concentration in wheat grown on zinc-deficient calcareous soils in Central Anatolia. J Plant Nutr 20:461–471.
- 127. Zeng L, Poss JA, Wilson C, Draz ASE, Gregorio GB, Grieve CM (2003) Evaluation of salt tolerance in rice genotypes by physiological characters. Euphytica 129:281–292.
- 128. Zhong H, Läuchli A (1994) Spacial distribution of solutes, K, Na, Ca and their deposition rates in the growth zone of primary cotton roots: Effects of NaCl and CaCl<sub>2</sub>. Planta 194:34–41.
- 129. Zhu JK (2002) Salt and drought stress signal transduction in plants. Ann Rev Plant Biol 53:247–273.

### APPENDIX

## Chemicals

All chemicals and standart solutions were supplied by Merck (Germany), SIGMA (USA), Fluka (Switzerland), Applichem (Germany) and Riedel de Häen (Germany).

## Equipment

Centrifuge:	Kendro Lab. Prod., Heraeus Multifuge 3 S-R, GERMANY
Distilled water:	Millipore, Elix-S, FRANCE Millipore, MilliQ, Academic, FRANCE
Inductively coupled	
plasma-optical emission	
spectroscopy (ICP-OES):	Varian, Vista-Pro ccd, AUSTRALIA
Magnetic stirrer:	IKA <sup>®</sup> -WERKE, GERMANY VELP Scientifica, Microstirrer, ITALY
Microliter Pipette:	Gilson, Pipetman, FRANCE Eppendorf, GERMANY